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Hurricanes will play Thursday against the Red Wings, despite multiple COVID-19 cases 

By Chip Alexander 

There was some good news for the Carolina Hurricanes on 
Wednesday: No one was added to NHL’s COVID-19 
protocol. 

More good news: The Canes’ scheduled home game 
Thursday against the Detroit Red Wings will be played. That 
decision was made a day after the Canes’ road game at 
Minnesota was postponed because of the Canes’ COVID 
issues. 

And even more good news: The Canes are being allowed to 
bring all six players and the trainer in the COVID-19 protocol 
back to Raleigh on Thursday. 

Canes president and general manager Don Waddell said the 
Hurricanes would play with 16 skaters against the Red 
Wings, but then allowed to go to a full 18 skaters after 
playing one game short with 16 players under NHL rules. 

“We all talked about this before the season and we knew this 
was going to happen,” Waddell said in an interview. “We’re 
the first team to face it in this way, and I’m sure we won’t be 
the last. 

“It’s a good challenge. Other than playing short (Thursday) 
we’ll get a chance to see some of the young players and see 
where our depth is. Yes, we’re going to have to find a way to 
score some goals, but I think we’re going to be OK. I feel 
pretty confident the roster we put out there will be 
competitive.” 

It has been a rough stretch of days for Carolina. First, 
forwards Sebastian Aho and Seth Jarvis entered the COVID 
protocol Monday. Aho had been held out of Sunday’s game 
in Vancouver, but then tested positive for the coronavirus. 
Then, Jarvis and a team trainer, who has not been named, 
entered the protocol. 

The Canes, after four games in Canada, were to finish their 
road trip Tuesday against the Minnesota Wild. But after 
further COVID testing, forwards Jordan Staal, Andrei 
Svechnikov, Steven Lorentz, and defenseman Ian Cole were 
placed in the protocol. 

Waddell said Wednesday that after discussions with an 
infectious doctor in British Columbia, Aho, Jarvis and the 
trainer were given the go-ahead to leave in an emergency 
ambulance Thursday and driven to Seattle. A charter flight 

will be sent Thursday to pick them up, then the four in 
Minnesota, and return all seven to Raleigh where they will 
finish out the quarantine 

The new positives came just as defensemen Brett Pesce and 
Tony DeAngelo were set to return to the lineup after their 
stint on the protocol list. The two D-men had not played since 
Nov. 28 against the Washington Capitals, missing seven 
games. 

There will be call-ups from the Chicago Wolves to add 
forwards for Thursday’s game. Waddell said teams are 
allowed to add a player with a salary up to $1 million as a 
first regular recall, then add other emergency recalls who 
make less than $850,000 at the NHL level without salary-cap 
issues. 

The Canes did not hold a practice Wednesday, spending 
time going through another round of testing and awaiting a 
decision from the NHL on Thursday’s game. The Canes 
announced mid-day that forward Andrew Poturalski had 
been reassigned to the Wolves of the NHL and defenseman 
Jalen Chatfield was placed on injured reserve. Poturalski 
was recalled later in the day. 

The Canes will go through testing again Thursday morning. 

The COVID situation in the NHL continues to worsen 
exponentially. The Calgary Flames added more players and 
staff members to the COVID list Wednesday, and have 27 
cases in all. Boston Bruins star Patrice Bergeron entered the 
protocol. 

The Red Wings said Wednesday that forwards Robbi Fabbri 
and Michael Rasmussen have been placed in the protocol. 

The Red Wings game, if played as scheduled, will mark the 
return to PNC Arena of former Canes goalie Alex 
Nedeljkovic. Of his former Canes teammates, Nedeljkovic 
told the media Tuesday: “Hopefully, they’re all doing well. 
Obviously, they’re sick but they’re doing OK. Nobody’s too 
ill.” 

Nedeljkovic had 33 saves and was the winning goalie 
Tuesday as the Red Wings topped the New York Islanders 
2-1 to end a three-game losing streak.The Islanders were 
without Mathew Barzal, who tested positive and now is in 
quarantine in a Detroit hotel. 
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Carolina Hurricanes’ game Thursday vs. Red Wings to be played as scheduled 

The Carolina Hurricanes announced Wednesday that their 
home game against the Detroit Red Wings on Thursday will 
be played as scheduled. 

The Hurricanes’ game at the Minnesota Wild on Tuesday 
was postponed after four players — Ian Cole, Steven 
Lorentz, Jordan Staal and Andrei Svechnikov — entered 
COVID-19 protocol. Sebastian Aho and Seth Jarvis were 
already in protocol and remained in Vancouver after the 
Hurricanes’ recent Canadian road trip. A make-up date for 
the game against the Wild has not been announced. 

The Athletic’s Pierre LeBrun reported that the Hurricanes are 
planning to dress a lineup with 16 skaters.  

The Red Wings, meanwhile, announced Wednesday that 
Robby Fabbri and Michael Rasmussen have entered 
COVID-19 protocol.  

The Hurricanes are in second place in the Metropolitan 
Division with a 19-7-1 record. 

For more on COVID-19 cases around the NHL, you can 
follow The Athletic's live blog here.

 

Battling numerous COVID cases, Hurricanes announce Thursday's game to be played as 
scheduled 

Raleigh, N.C. — The Carolina Hurricanes have confirmed 
they will play on Thursday night at home against the Detroit 
Red Wings despite the COVID-19 outbreak that has six 
players in quarantine. 

The announcement comes after Carolina's game against the 
Minnesota Wild on Tuesday night was postponed. It was the 
NHL's ninth postponement of this season because of 
COVID-19 concerns. 

The team, which is fully vaccinated, will be tested twice on 
Thursday -- once before the morning skate at 10:30 a.m. and 
then again before the game. If anyone tests positive, the 
game could be in jeopardy. The Canes will already be short 
two players of a full roster. 

Before the outbreak, protocol required a negative test every 
72 hours. 

The Hurricanes did not have any players test positive on 
Wednesday.  

"I talked to our team doctor last night and he said the next 72 
hours would probably be this run of this current virus that's in 
our locker room," Hurricanes General Manager Don Waddell 
said. "If we can get through the next couple days, that 
doesn't mean something else isn't going to pop up with the 
other [variant], but this current one running through our 
locker room will hopefully be gone." 

Hurricanes players Sebastin Aho, Seth Jarvis, Ian Cole, 
Steven Lorentz, Jordan Staal and Andrei Svechnikov have 
tested positive for COVID-19. A member of the team’s 
training staff is also in the NHL’s health and safety protocol. 

According to the protocol agreed to by the league and the 
Players Association, the Cole, Lorentz, Staal and Svechnikov 
will serve out their quarantine in Minnesota, where they 
tested positive ahead of the scheduled game with the Wild. 
Aho, Jarvis and the trainer are in isolation in Canada, where 
they got their positive test on Monday. 

Although the announcement is a positive development, the 
Hurricanes are holding their breath along with several teams 
throughout the league as they navigate another surge in 
COVID cases. On Monday, the NHL postponed three 
upcoming games for the Calgary Flames, after the team 
announced that forwards Elias Lindholm, Andrew 
Mangiapane, Brad Richardson and Adam Ruzicka, 
defensemen Chris Tanev and Nikita Zadorov and a staffer 
were in the protocol. Multiple NFL teams are dealing with a 
rise in players contracting COVID as well. 

This week marks the third time the Hurricanes have dealt 
with COVID issues. Earlier this season, defenseman Ethan 
Bear tested positive before the team’s game at San Jose. He 
missed six games before he was able to return. Later, Brett 
Pesce and Tony DeAngelo entered COVID protocol, and 
each have sat out the last seven games. Both were set to 
return against the Wild prior to the postponement. 

"We're making lots of decisions today and, hopefully, we'll be 
ready to go regardless of what our lineup is," Waddell said. 
"You'll find out pretty quick what your depth's like. It's not the 
way I really wanted to test our depth but it is what it is and 
we're gonna play the game and we're gonna try to win the 
game." 
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Game On: How The Canes Take The Ice Thursday 

By Walt Ruff  

RALEIGH, NC. - Wednesday afternoon the Carolina 
Hurricanes announced that their game Thursday night 
against the Detroit Red Wings is set to move forward as 
scheduled. 

This news came approximately 24 hours after the team 
shared that their game Tuesday night against the Minnesota 
Wild had been postponed due to six players and one staff 
member testing positive for COVID-19 since Monday 
morning. 

There have been several NHL clubs that have had outbreaks 
this season, some being forced to pause team activities and 
some playing through with multiple recalls and emergency 
circumstances. Right now it appears that the Canes are set 
to be the latter. 

Here's what needs to happen in order for tomorrow night's 
contest to proceed: 

Recalls From Chicago (AHL) 

It's not quite as easy as it sounds though. The team does not 
have the cap space to bring up five players from their 
American Hockey League affiliate to field a full lineup. 

Right now the team has seven forwards and six defensemen 
available and enough room under the long-term injured 
reserve (LTIR) exception to call up one player. That would 

leave them with only 14 skaters, four short of a regular 
lineup. However, rather than having the club play short four 
players and potentially having a safety issue, the league will 
have the Canes play short two players, allowing them two 
emergency exception recalls under provision 50.10(e).   

Players recalled under that provision simply don't count 
against the cap at all, but only players with an AAV under 
$850k are eligible to be the emergency recall under that rule. 
And then after Thursday's game, they will be able to recall 
two more players under that rule, which will give them a full 
lineup - if nobody else has been injured or gotten sick. 

No/Limited Additional Positive Tests 

Players and staff will test twice on Thursday before puck 
drop, first before morning skate and then once more before 
game time. Morning skate is currently scheduled for 10:30 
a.m., as usual. 

If all there are additional positive tests, the status of the 
game may be in question, however, at the moment the show 
goes on and fans can be in attendance tomorrow night at 
PNC Arena. Tickets can be purchased here. 

Fans are encouraged to stay tuned to Hurricanes.com and 
the team's social media channels for up-to-the-minute 
information. 
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Super 16: Hurricanes return to No. 1; Lightning move up power rankings 

By Dan Rosen  

The Carolina Hurricanes are back in the top spot of the 
NHL.com Super 16 power rankings this week after dropping 
to a season-low No. 5 last week. 

The Hurricanes came in two voting points ahead of the 
Tampa Bay Lightning, four ahead of the Florida Panthers 
and five in front of the Washington Capitals, the closest vote 
of the season to date. 

The Lightning are up four spots to No. 2. The Panthers, who 
knocked the Hurricanes out of the top spot two weeks ago, 
are No. 3. The New York Rangers are down six spots to No. 
8.  

To create the NHL.com power rankings, each of the 14 
participating staff members put together his or her version of 
what they think it should look like. Those were submitted and 
a point total assigned to each.  

The team that was selected first was given 16 points, second 
got 15, third 14 and so on down to No. 16, which got one 
point.  

Here is the Super 16: 

1. CAROLINA HURRICANES (19-7-1) 

Total points: 199 

Last week: No. 5 

The Hurricanes were coming off a 2-1 loss to the Vancouver 
Canucks on Sunday, which ended a four-game winning 
streak, when their game against the Minnesota Wild two 
days later was postponed with six players and one member 
of the training staff in NHL COVID-19 protocol. It would have 
been the last of a five-game road trip (3-1-0). 

2. TAMPA BAY LIGHTNING (18-6-4) 

Total points: 197 

Last week: No. 6 

The Lightning are 9-2-1 since center Brayden Point 
sustained an upper-body injury Nov. 20. He was expected to 
be out 4-6 weeks; Saturday will be four weeks.  

3. FLORIDA PANTHERS (18-6-4) 

Total points: 195 

Last week: No. 1 

The Panthers have lost two in a row, including 8-2 to the 
Ottawa Senators on Tuesday, after getting a point in five 

straight games (4-0-1). Center Aleksander Barkov has 
missed three games with an upper-body injury and has 
played one of 12 games since Nov. 18. Florida placed five 
players and one member of its travel party in COVID-19 
protocol Wednesday. Forwards Sam Bennett, Ryan Lomberg 
and Carter Verhaeghe; and defensemen Radko Gudas and 
Brandon Montour won't play against the Los Angeles Kings 
on Thursday. 

4. WASHINGTON CAPITALS (17-5-7) 

Total points: 194 

Last week: No. 3 

Nicklas Backstrom had an assist in his season debut for the 
Capitals on Wednesday, a 5-4 overtime loss at the Chicago 
Blackhawks. The center missed the first 28 games 
recovering from a left hip injury that has bothered him since 
last season, when the 34-year-old led Washington with 53 
points (15 goals, 38 assists) in 55 games. Center Evgeny 
Kuznetsov entered COVID-19 protocol Wednesday and did 
not play against Chicago. 

5. TORONTO MAPLE LEAFS (20-8-2) 

Total points: 178 

Last week: No. 7 

The Maple Leafs are the first team to 20 wins this season, 
arriving with a 5-1 victory against the Edmonton Oilers on 
Tuesday. They are 11-for-21 on the power play in their past 
six games. Center Auston Matthews has scored 13 goals in 
10 games since Nov. 24 and has 20 this season. 

6. MINNESOTA WILD (19-8-1) 

Total points: 153 

Last week: No. 4 

The Wild have lost back-to-back games. Forward Marcus 
Foligno has scored in two straight games, four of his past 
five and six of his past eight. 

7. COLORADO AVALANCHE (17-7-2) 

Total points: 141 

Last week: No. 9 

The Avalanche have won five in a row and are 6-0-1 since 
Dec. 2. They have won eight straight and are 9-0-1 at home 
since Oct. 30. They are 26-2-2 in home games dating to 
March 10. 
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8. NEW YORK RANGERS (19-7-3) 

Total points: 131 

Last week: No. 2 

The Rangers rallied for a 3-2 win at the Arizona Coyotes on 
Wednesday, but forward Artemi Panarin sustained a lower-
body injury and is day to day, according to coach Gerard 
Gallant. New York lost its previous two games and three of 
four, including twice against Colorado. 

9. ST. LOUIS BLUES (16-8-5) 

Total points: 100 

Last week: No. 12 

The Blues have a point in five consecutive games (4-0-1) 
and nine of their past 10 (6-1-3). They have gone six straight 
without allowing a power-play goal (13-for-13) and have 
been shorthanded once in each of their past four. 

10. PITTSBURGH PENGUINS (15-8-5) 

Total points: 80 

Last week: No. 15 

The Penguins have won five straight games, allowing six 
goals and none while shorthanded (10-for-10). They have 
not given up a power-play goal in 14 games since Nov. 16, 
going 32-for-32 on the penalty kill. Sidney Crosby has scored 
15 points (three goals, nine assists) in nine games since 
Nov. 26. 

11. CALGARY FLAMES (15-7-6) 

Total points: 79 

Last week: No. 8 

The Flames are shut down through at least Tuesday 
because of COVID-19. They have 16 players and three 
coaches in protocol, and their game against the Columbus 
Blue Jackets scheduled for Saturday was postponed. 
Calgary is next scheduled to play Tuesday at home against 
the Anaheim Ducks. It's lost four in a row (0-3-1), including 4-
2 to the Boston Bruins on Dec. 11. 

12. VEGAS GOLDEN KNIGHTS (17-11-0) 

Total points: 67 

Last week: No. 14 

Max Pacioretty has scored 10 goals in a seven-game goal-
scoring streak, the longest in Golden Knights history and his 
NHL career. He has three multigoal games during the streak 
and three game-winning goals. Vegas has won five of its 
past six games while scoring at least three goals in seven 
straight. 

13. NASHVILLE PREDATORS (17-10-1) 

Total points: 65 

Last week: NR 

The Predators swept a four-game road trip against the 
Detroit Red Wings, New York Islanders, New Jersey Devils 
and Rangers last week. They have won five in a row and six 

of seven but have six players and four coaches in COVID-19 
protocol.  

14. ANAHEIM DUCKS (17-9-5) 

Total points: 61 

Last week: No. 13 

Though the Ducks were 5-1-2 in eight games since Nov. 30 
entering their 4-1 win against the Seattle Kraken on 
Wednesday, with five extending into overtime and four 
ending in a shootout, they were 2-for-14 on the power play in 
those eight games, including 0-for-6 in the last five, and were 
26th in power plays per game (2.63). 

15. EDMONTON OILERS (16-11-0) 

Total points: 34 

Last week: No. 10 

The Oilers have lost six straight games in regulation, scoring 
nine goals total, including six in their past five. Forwards 
Connor McDavid and Leon Draisaitl have combined to score 
four of the goals, and McDavid has four assists. Edmonton is 
3-for-20 on the power play in the losing streak. 

16. BOSTON BRUINS (14-9-2) 

Total points: 21 

Last week: No. 16 

Center Patrice Bergeron has scored five points (two goals, 
three assists) in his past four games. Bergeron and forwards 
Brad Marchand and Craig Smith are in COVID-19 protocol. 
Marchand and Smith missed a 4-1 loss to Vegas on 
Tuesday. The Bruins are 1-2-1 without Marchand, their 
leading scorer (27 points). 

Others receiving points: Winnipeg Jets 4, Vancouver 
Canucks 3, Dallas Stars 2 

Dropped out: Stars (No. 11) 

  

HERE'S HOW WE RANKED 'EM  

AMALIE BENJAMIN  

1. Carolina Hurricanes; 2. Washington Capitals; 3. Toronto 
Maple Leafs; 4. Florida Panthers; 5. Tampa Bay Lightning; 6. 
Minnesota Wild; 7. Colorado Avalanche; 8. New York 
Rangers; 9. Calgary Flames; 10. St. Louis Blues; 11. 
Edmonton Oilers; 12. Pittsburgh Penguins; 13. Anaheim 
Ducks; 14. Vegas Golden Knights; 15. Dallas Stars; 16. 
Nashville Predators 

TIM CAMPBELL 

1. Carolina Hurricanes; 2. Florida Panthers; 3. Tampa Bay 
Lightning; 4. Minnesota Wild; 5. Washington Capitals; 6. St. 
Louis Blues; 7. Colorado Avalanche; 8. Toronto Maple Leafs; 
9. New York Rangers; 10. Calgary Flames; 11. Pittsburgh 
Penguins; 12. Vegas Golden Knights; 13. Edmonton Oilers; 
14. Boston Bruins; 15. Anaheim Ducks; 16. Nashville 
Predators 

BRIAN COMPTON 
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1. Tampa Bay Lightning; 2. Carolina Hurricanes; 3. 
Minnesota Wild; 4. Toronto Maple Leafs; 5. Colorado 
Avalanche; 6. Washington Capitals; 7. Florida Panthers; 8. 
New York Rangers; 9. St. Louis Blues; 10. Calgary Flames; 
11. Pittsburgh Penguins; 12. Nashville Predators; 13. 
Anaheim Ducks; 14. Vegas Golden Knights; 15. Boston 
Bruins; 16. Edmonton Oilers 

NICHOLAS J. COTSONIKA 

1. Carolina Hurricanes; 2. Tampa Bay Lightning; 3. Florida 
Panthers; 4. Washington Capitals; 5. Colorado Avalanche; 6. 
Toronto Maple Leafs; 7. New York Rangers; 8. Minnesota 
Wild; 9. Calgary Flames; 10. St. Louis Blues; 11. Pittsburgh 
Penguins; 12. Nashville Predators; 13. Anaheim Ducks; 14. 
Vegas Golden Knights; 15. Boston Bruins; 16. Edmonton 
Oilers 

TOM GULITTI  

1. Carolina Hurricanes; 2. Washington Capitals; 3. Tampa 
Bay Lightning; 4. Florida Panthers; 5. Toronto Maple Leafs; 
6. Colorado Avalanche; 7. Minnesota Wild; 8. New York 
Rangers; 9. Pittsburgh Penguins; 10. Calgary Flames; 11. 
Nashville Predators; 12. St. Louis Blues; 13. Vegas Golden 
Knights; 14. Anaheim Ducks; 15. Edmonton Oilers; 16. 
Boston Bruins 

ADAM KIMELMAN 

1. Florida Panthers; 2. Carolina Hurricanes; 3. Tampa Bay 
Lightning; 4. Washington Capitals; 5. Minnesota Wild; 6. 
Toronto Maple Leafs; 7. Colorado Avalanche; 8. Vegas 
Golden Knights; 9. New York Rangers; 10. St. Louis Blues; 
11. Pittsburgh Penguins; 12. Anaheim Ducks; 13. Edmonton 
Oilers; 14. Nashville Predators; 15. Boston Bruins; 16. 
Winnipeg Jets 

ROBERT LAFLAMME  

1. Washington Capitals; 2. Florida Panthers; 3. Carolina 
Hurricanes; 4. Toronto Maple Leafs; 5. Tampa Bay Lightning; 
6. New York Rangers; 7. Minnesota Wild; 8. Colorado 
Avalanche; 9. Calgary Flames; 10. St. Louis Blues; 11. 
Anaheim Ducks; 12. Pittsburgh Penguins; 13. Vegas Golden 
Knights; 14. Nashville Predators; 15. Edmonton Oilers; 16. 
Boston Bruins 

MIKE G. MORREALE 

1. Tampa Bay Lightning; 2. Washington Capitals; 3. Florida 
Panthers; 4. Carolina Hurricanes; 5. Minnesota Wild; 6. 
Toronto Maple Leafs; 7. New York Rangers; 8. Calgary 
Flames; 9. Nashville Predators; 10. St. Louis Blues; 11. 
Vegas Golden Knights; 12. Colorado Avalanche; 13. 
Edmonton Oilers; 14. Anaheim Ducks; 15. Boston Bruins; 16. 
Pittsburgh Penguins 

TRACEY MYERS  

1. Toronto Maple Leafs; 2. Washington Capitals; 3. Florida 
Panthers; 4. Tampa Bay Lightning; 5. Carolina Hurricanes; 6. 
New York Rangers; 7. Minnesota Wild; 8. St. Louis Blues; 9. 
Colorado Avalanche; 10. Anaheim Ducks; 11. Calgary 
Flames; 12. Pittsburgh Penguins; 13. Nashville Predators; 
14. Edmonton Oilers; 15. Vegas Golden Knights; 16. 
Winnipeg Jets 

SHAWN P. ROARKE  

1. Tampa Bay Lightning; 2. Florida Panthers; 3. Carolina 
Hurricanes; 4. Washington Capitals; 5. Toronto Maple Leafs; 
6. Colorado Avalanche; 7. Minnesota Wild; 8. St. Louis 
Blues; 9. Pittsburgh Penguins; 10. Nashville Predators; 11. 
New York Rangers; 12. Anaheim Ducks; 13. Vegas Golden 
Knights; 14. Boston Bruins; 15. Winnipeg Jets; 16. 
Vancouver Canucks 

DAN ROSEN  

1. Toronto Maple Leafs; 2. Carolina Hurricanes; 3. Tampa 
Bay Lightning; 4. Florida Panthers; 5. Colorado Avalanche; 
6. Washington Capitals; 7. Minnesota Wild; 8. New York 
Rangers; 9. St. Louis Blues; 10. Vegas Golden Knights; 11. 
Pittsburgh Penguins; 12. Anaheim Ducks; 13. Nashville 
Predators; 14. Calgary Flames; 15. Vancouver Canucks; 16. 
Edmonton Oilers 

DAVID SATRIANO 

1. Florida Panthers; 2. Washington Capitals; 3. Toronto 
Maple Leafs; 4. New York Rangers; 5. Tampa Bay Lightning; 
6. Minnesota Wild; 7. Carolina Hurricanes; 8. Colorado 
Avalanche; 9. Nashville Predators; 10. Pittsburgh Penguins; 
11. Anaheim Ducks; 12. Vegas Golden Knights; 13. 
Edmonton Oilers; 14. Calgary Flames; 15. St. Louis Blues; 
16. Boston Bruins 

PAUL STRIZHEVSKY 

1. Carolina Hurricanes; 2. Washington Capitals; 3. Florida 
Panthers; 4. Tampa Bay Lightning; 5. Toronto Maple Leafs; 
6. Minnesota Wild; 7. Colorado Avalanche; 8. New York 
Rangers; 9. Calgary Flames; 10. Nashville Predators; 11. St. 
Louis Blues; 12. Pittsburgh Penguins; 13. Vegas Golden 
Knights; 14. Anaheim Ducks; 15. Boston Bruins; 16. 
Edmonton Oilers 

MIKE ZEISBERGER  

1. Tampa Bay Lightning; 2. Washington Capitals; 3. Toronto 
Maple Leafs; 4. Florida Panthers; 5. Colorado Avalanche; 6. 
Carolina Hurricanes; 7. Minnesota Wild; 8. New York 
Rangers; 9. Vegas Golden Knights; 10. St. Louis Blues; 11. 
Pittsburgh Penguins; 12. Calgary Flames; 13. Anaheim 
Ducks; 14. Nashville Predators; 15. Boston Bruins; 16. 
Edmonton Oilers
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Hurricanes set to play Thursday after having game postponed due to COVID-19 

The Carolina Hurricanes say their home game against the 
Detroit Red Wings will be played on Thursday after the NHL 
team had a contest postponed on Tuesday because of a 
COVID-19 outbreak. 

The Hurricanes' scheduled game in Minnesota on Tuesday 
was postponed about five hours before puck drop after four 
players entered NHL COVID-19 protocol. 

The Hurricanes became the fourth NHL team this season to 
have a game postponed by a COVID-19 outbreak. 

Forwards Jordan Staal, Andrei Svechnikov and Steven 
Lorentz and defenceman Ian Cole were placed in the 
protocol on Tuesday. 

The team had to leave leading scorer Sebastian Aho, 
forward Seth Jarvis and an unidentified member of the 
training staff in Vancouver, where the three of them entered 
the protocol following a 2-1 loss on Sunday

. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

No additional positive tests among Hurricanes Wednesday 

The Carolina Hurricanes did not have any additional positive 
tests among their COVID-19 testing on Wednesday, 
according to TSN Hockey Insider Pierre LeBrun. 

The Hurricanes had their game against the Minnesota Wild 
postponed Tuesday after four more players entered the 
NHL's COVID protocol, bringing the team's total to six over 
the past two days. 

LeBrun notes that Thursday's game against the Detroit Red 
Wings currently remains on course to be played as 
scheduled, barring positive tests Thursday. 

Ian Cole, Steven Lorentz, Jordan Staal and Andrei 
Svechnikov entered the protocol Tuesday, with the 
Hurricanes stating that the four will remain Minnesota for the 
time being. Sebastian Aho and Seth Jarvis are currently in 
Vancouver after entering the protocol there on Monday. 

The Hurricanes became the fourth team to have at least one 
game postponed this season, one day after the Calgary 
Flames joined the Ottawa Senators and New York Islanders, 
who had games postponed last month. 
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NHL implementing enhanced COVID-19 protocols amid rise in cases 

By Sean Leahy  

The NHL is implementing enhanced COVID-19 protocols for 
all 32 teams, with the changes lasting through at least Jan. 7. 
After the new year, the league and NHLPA will revisit the 
issue and a decision will be made to either roll back the 
changes or extend them. 

The protocols, which teams experienced last season, include 
daily testing (no longer every third day); masks worn inside 
team facilities; limited interactions away from home, hotels, 
and rinks; and meetings to be held virtually. 

Patrice Bergeron, Evgeny Kuznetsov, Johnny Gaudreau, 
Jacob Markstrom, Mikael Granlund, Sam Bennett, Carter 
Verhaeghe were among the players who entered COVID-19 
protocol Wednesday. They were joined by coaches from 
Calgary (Darryl Sutter, Kirk Muller, Ryan Huska) and 
Nashville (John Hynes, Dan Lambert, Todd Richards, Ben 
Vanderklok). Several support staff from the Predators and 
Flames were also separated from their respective teams. 

The Flames have been off since Monday and the NHL 
announced that their return to play is delayed through at 
least Dec. 18. 

As an appropriate precaution, the team’s training facilities will 
remain closed for Players until further notice. The League is 
in the process of reviewing and revising the Flames’ regular 

season schedule, and will provide a further update next 
week. 

The Flames organization has followed, and will continue to 
follow, all recommended guidelines aimed at protecting the 
health and safety of its Players, staff and community at large 
as set by the NHL, local, provincial and federal agencies. 

Meanwhile, Oilers head coach Dave Tippett missed 
Tuesday’s game, while the Hurricanes’ game against the 
Wild was postponed after several players entered 
protocol. Sebastian Aho and Seth Jarvis will remain in 
Vancouver, while Jordan Staal, Andrei Svechnikov, Ian Cole 
and Steven Lorentz are in Minnesota until they are cleared. 

As of now, Thursday’s Predators-Avalanche and Hurricanes-
Red Wings games are still on. 

Nine games have been postponed so far due to COVID-19 
outbreaks and over 130 players have entered the NHL’s 
COVID-19 protocol this season. The Omicron variant has 
been found in some positive test results. All but one current 
player is vaccinated and many have already received 
booster shots. Vaccination is not mandated, but encouraged. 

There are no indications that the league is planning a 
shutdown. There is a three-day break coming next week over 
Christmas, but regularly-scheduled games will be played 
through Dec. 23 barring any more outbreaks. 
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NHL COVID-19 tracker: Five Panthers players join 19 across the league in protocols on 
Wednesday  

By Steven Taranto & Wajih AlBaroudi  

The NHL, like other North American sports leagues, is 
battling COVID-19 outbreaks across multiples teams as of 
Wednesday. Nearly two years into the pandemic, even with 
widespread vaccinations and strict protocols in place, COVID 
is heavily affecting hockey. 

Due to an outbreak on the team, the Calgary Flames have 
had all of their games postponed through Dec. 16. The 
Carolina Hurricanes have also had their games postponed, 
as an outbreak on their team led to the postponement of a 
game against the Minnesota Wild.  

In total, 17 players across hockey were placed in protocols 
on Tuesday alone, and five players from the Florida Panthers 
joined the list Wednesday. 

Here is an updated look at the current COVID situation for 
teams throughout the National Hockey League and players 
who have been placed in protocols: 

Boston Bruins 

 Brad Marchand (Dec. 14) 

 Craig Smith (Dec. 14) 

 Patrice Bergeron (Dec. 15)  

Calgary Flames 

 Milan Lucic (Dec. 14) 

 Sean Monohan (Dec. 14) 

 Noah Hanifin (Dec. 14) 

Carolina Hurricanes 

 Jordan Staal (Dec. 14) 

 Andrei Svechnikov (Dec. 14) 

 Ian Cole (Dec. 14) 

 Steven Lorentz (Dec. 14) 

Colorado Avalanche 

 Devon Toews (Dec. 14) 

Edmonton Oilers 

 Ryan McLeod (Dec. 14) 

Florida Panthers 

 Ryan Lomberg (Dec. 14) 

 Sam Bennett (Dec. 15) 

 Radko Gudas (Dec. 15) 

 Ryan Lomberg (Dec. 15)  

 Brandon Montour (Dec. 15)  

 Carter Verhaeghe (Dec. 15) 

New York Islanders 

 Mat Barzal (Dec. 14) 

Philadelphia Flyers 

 Morgan Frost (Dec. 14) 

Vancouver Canucks 

 Luke Schenn (Dec. 14) 

 Juho Lammikko (Dec. 14) 

 Brad Hunt (Dec. 14) 

 Tucker Poolman (Dec. 14) 
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Canes Prospects Heading to the World Juniors 

By Matthew Somma   

We’re less than two weeks away from the most wonderful 
time of the year. That’s right folks, we’re less than two weeks 
from the World Junior Championships. The Hurricanes have 
always had a few prospects on various rosters at the World 
Juniors, but this year, the Hurricanes could be one of the 
teams with the most players at the World Juniors thanks to 
two straight years of strong drafting.  

With Russia, Canada and the United States announcing their 
final rosters this week, the Hurricanes officially have 10 
prospects on various teams at the World Juniors. They’re the 
team with the most prospects at the World Juniors, a 
testament to the excellent work that the Hurricanes’ amateur 
scouting department has done in recent years. The Canes’ 
10 prospects heading to World Juniors ties the NHL record 
for most from one team in WJC history. 

Canada 

Ronan Seeley - Seeley has been a top defenseman for 
Everett in the WHL this season. He currently has 22 points in 
24 games on one of the CHL’s top teams this season and 
has officially been named to Canada’s roster for the World 
Juniors. Seeley plays a responsible game at a high pace and 
can occasionally dazzle you with his puck skills and stick 
work in the defensive zone.  

I’ve said before that he plays a similar style to Jaccob Slavin, 
although with less upside. Canada’s first team practice was 
Tuesday, December 14, which saw Seeley on Canada’s 
fourth pairing. It’s likely that Seeley will be in a depth role for 
Team Canada, but if they need someone to shut down the 
opponent’s best, Seeley is their guy. 

USA 

Scott Morrow - Morrow has been outstanding for UMass this 
season and should quarterback one of the United States’ 
power play units during the tournament. Morrow’s slick puck 
handling, smooth stride, hockey sense and vision make him 
a lethal presence in the offensive zone and will give the 
United States a boost there. The United States has a deep 
group of defensemen, so I wouldn’t be too surprised if 
Morrow’s ice time is limited at even strength. His defensive 
game still needs some work, and while I feel that he has 
improved significantly in college, the United States might 
prefer to keep him in an offensive role more than anything 
else.  

I’m expecting Morrow to be one of the USA’s top-scoring 
defensemen in this tournament. A lot of people are hyped to 
see Luke Hughes and are forgetting just how good Morrow is 
in the offensive zone. Morrow is underrated and should put 
himself on a lot of people’s radars over the course of the 

tournament. We’ve yet to see how the USA will utilize him in 
their line combinations, but The Athletic’s Scott Wheeler 
projects Morrow on the USA’s third pairing.  

Germany 

Nikita Quapp - That’s right folks, we’re talking Quapp Quapp 
Quapp. He is one of four goalies and one of two drafted 
players on Germany’s roster, so there’s a decent chance that 
we could see him get a start or two. Compared to recent 
years, the German roster for the 2022 World Juniors could 
be best described as thin, especially now that Chicago pick 
Lukas Reichel will miss the tournament. Needless to say, I’m 
not expecting Germany to do well. What I’d like to see is for 
Quapp to keep his team in the game and make timely saves. 
He plays on a terrible team in the DEL and has done fairly 
well, so all I want to see is more of that. If you’re unfamiliar 
with the player, I tweeted a few clips from his most recent 
start.  

Finland 

Aleksi Heimosalmi - Heimosalmi is the youngest defenseman 
on Finland’s roster, which is already a big deal. While he 
may not see a lot of minutes in this tournament due to 
Finland’s defensive depth, he should be able to play enough 
for Finland’s national staff to take notice. Heimosalmi will 
likely play in Finland for another season after this one, so it’s 
very likely that he’ll be one of their top defenders at the 2023 
World Juniors. This year, however, I expect to see him take 
control of the game at even strength and play a strong two 
way game. Don’t let Heimosalmi’s point totals at the Liiga 
level fool you, he’s a very good defenseman. He’s more of a 
two way defender than an offensive defenseman, which is 
fairly atypical for a player his size.  

Ville Koivunen - Koivunen has been tearing up the Liiga this 
season, and with Aatu Raty missing the tournament due to 
quarantine, he’s my pick for Finland’s breakout player. 
Koivunen is one of the smartest players on the ice at any 
given moment and he won’t give up on a play. His stride has 
improved tremendously this season and it isn’t a liability in 
the men’s league, which was something that worried me a 
bit. Koivunen might have one of the best shots in the 
tournament and his stickhandling and hockey sense should 
make him a nightmare for opposing defenses. Koivunen 
could turn a lot of heads at the World Juniors and it should 
give Canes fans a look at the latest promising player to come 
from Karpat. 

Russia 

Vasiliy Ponomaryov - Ponomaryov was wearing the “C” for 
Russia during their training camp, so it’s safe to say that he’ll 
be the team’s captain at the World Juniors. Ponomaryov has 
been at the World Juniors once already and should be one of 
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the highest-scoring Hurricanes prospects at the tournament 
due to his experience and overall skill. Ponomaryov is smart 
and can make some dazzling passes, particularly from 
behind the net. He plays a power forward game and will be 
leaned on heavily with some of Russia’s top players having 
to miss the tournament due to...playing in North America? 

Alexander Pashin - Pashin is good, folks. Like, really good. 
He’s one of those players that can score from almost 
anywhere and his speed and hockey sense allow him to 
create offense in a variety of ways. Pashin should see time 
on the power play for Russia and will be one of the team’s 
snipers if they deploy him properly. It’s unreal that the 
Hurricanes were able to draft Pashin in the seventh round. 
He has top six upside, and if the Hurricanes can convince 
him to leave Russia in a few years, he could be a legitimate 
NHLer. I’m excited to watch Pashin play in this tournament. 

Nikita Guslistov - Guslistov is another goal scorer that plays 
at a high pace. Sensing a trend? Guslistov has been a KHL 
regular this season and is coming into his own offensively. 
He does some excellent work around the net and is a good 
screen in front of the goalie, something not usually seen in 
smaller forwards. Guslistov may not be a well-known name 
in the prospect world, but I like what I’ve seen from him this 
season. The Canes love to take smaller players with high 
offensive upside in the later rounds, and Guslistov is an 
intriguing prospect. 

Sweden 

Zion Nybeck - Nybeck played well in a depth role for Sweden 
at last year’s World Juniors, but this year, he should be one 
of their top players and offensive forwards. His creativity with 
the puck and overall hockey sense make him one of the 
most exciting players to watch in the offensive zone, and it 
wouldn’t surprise me if he’s on their top power play unit. This 
Swedish roster is much better than last year’s, at least in my 
opinion, so we should see the Swedes contend for a medal 
once again. 

I talked to Mikael Holm, a Swedish scout, about Nybeck, and 
here’s what he had to say: 

“Zion Nybeck hasn’t been super impressive in 
HockeyAllsvenskan this year but he looks solid. He doesn’t 
play that much so he does the most he can with what he can 
get. There’s real questions surrounding his projectability to 
the NHL. Will be interesting to see how he fares in a bigger 
role for the Swedish WJC team.” 

Joel Nystrom - Nystrom wasn’t a player that I paid much 
attention to when he was drafted, but he’s been a dominant 
force in the SHL this season. This season, Nystrom is 
averaging 17:40 of ice time per game, nearly an 11-minute 
improvement over last season’s average. He is currently tied 
for the lead in U20 scoring in the entire SHL alongside 
Detroit’s sixth overall pick, Simon Edvinsson. Nystrom plays 
a responsible, modern NHL game and should be a solid pro 
for the Hurricanes. I’m excited to see him in Sweden’s top 
four and it wouldn’t surprise me at all if he’s on their 
shutdown pairing. I’ve been impressed with Nystrom the few 
times I’ve watched him this season and it’ll be nice to get a 
look to see how he holds up against the best U20 players in 
the world.  

Mikael had thoughts on Nystrom as well: “Joel Nyström plays 
like he’s one of the better defensemen in the SHL so far this 
season. He plays big minutes on a team that should be one 
of the best teams in the league but hasn’t been so far. For a 
7th round pick he’s proving himself worth much more than 
that right now.” 

Other Prospect News 

 Pyotr Kochetkov was recently named the KHL’s 
Goalie of the Week thanks to three straight wins 
and a .945 save percentage. 

 Alexander Nikishin will play for the Russian National 
Team at the Channel One Cup starting December 
15. He is already 20 so he is too old for the World 
Juniors, but getting the call to the men’s team is a 
huge honor. Nikishin was also given another honor 
on Tuesday as he was announced as Spartak 
Moscow’s representative for the KHL All Star 
Game. 
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By Zeke Lukow  

1. Washington Capitals: 40 Points (17-5-6) 

The Washington Capitals are hoping that center Nicklas 
Backstrom can return from injury as soon as Wednesday 
night against the Chicago Blackhawks. Backstrom was 
upgraded to a full practice participant last week and is now 
hoping to be able to rejoin the team after a lengthy absence. 
Backstrom has been skating separately from the team for 
probably the last month, so he should be close to game 
shape. His return also points to the fact that the Caps are in 
first place in the division despite not having their top center. 

Since 2019 the Capitals have explored the opportunity of 
playing preseason games in Russia against KHL teams. The 
Pandemic quickly halted most of those plans, but the dream 
hasn’t fully died yet. The Caps and Tampa Bay Lightning are 
still pushing to play games in Russia as soon as September 
of 2022. The NHL has had a focus on getting more 
international eyes. Sending two teams with seven Russian 
stars between them to their home country to play teams in 
that league is a great way to accomplish that goal.  

2. Carolina Hurricanes: 39 Points (19-7-1) 

The Carolina Hurricanes had Tuesday’s game postponed 
due to the number of players recently added to COVID 
Protocol, with the list hitting six by yesterday afternoon. As of 
now Thursday’s game with the Red Wings is on as 
scheduled. The NHL has been inconsistent with COVID 
postponements, and the Canes have seen both sides. They 
had to first play through an outbreak in the defense and now 
a larger teamwide outbreak. The biggest difference this time 
around is the fact that the total outbreak extent is not known. 

Two dozen NHL players have gone onto the COVID-19 
reserve list in the past few days, including six Carolina 
Hurricanes. It’s time to pause, and take advantage of an 
unexpected break in the schedule. https://t.co/gMLSUXGI76 

— N&O Sports (@nandosports) December 14, 2021  

It is better for teams like the Canes and Calgary Flames to 
have games postponed not just to protect themselves, but 
other teams. With so many players being added, it is going to 
be hard to track the outbreaks on either team. Now the 
league is seeing positive cases in Edmonton, where the 
Canes played two days after the Flames, now they will also 
need to monitor the Canucks. Either of those teams could 
also have explosive growth. 

All of these positives around the league, over 24 in two days, 
also highlight a bigger challenge in the Olympics. China has 
a quarantine that could last up to five weeks which would 
keep players away from their teams for over a month and 
that is also without pay. Players would be taking massive 
risks that could put entire teams’ seasons on the line. It’s 
looking increasingly unlikely that we will be seeing NHL 
players in the Olympics.  

3. New York Rangers: 39 Points (18-7-3) 

The Rangers are tough to get a read on this year. They have 
largely been successful this season on the back of their 
goaltending. They have a mediocre offense that scores 2.89 
goals for per game which is dead middle, 16th in the league. 

A lot of this is due to their best center Mika Zabenejad 
struggling. Over the last two seasons, he has had declining 
production. The 2019-2020 season was his best with 41 
goals, 34 assists for 75 points. Last season playing just one 
less game he had 24 goals and 26 assists for 50 points.  

Now this season at almost halfway to that same 56 game 
number, he has just five goals and 16 assists for 21 points. 
That’s certainly not what they hoped for in his final season 
before his raise to $8.5 million AAV that runs through the 
2029-2030 season. The Rangers have relied on Chris 
Kreider for their offense who has 17 goals so far this season. 
This is a huge outlier pace for him, and it should be expected 
that he comes down to Earth. When he does it will be a real 
bad time for the Rangers.  

4. Pittsburgh Penguins: 35 Points (15-8-3) 

The Pittsburgh Penguins GM, Bill Guerin, has been named 
the GM of the USA Olympic men’s hockey team. Guerin was 
expected to replace Stan Bowman since he was previously 
the assistant GM. USA hockey was hesitant to make the 
move before the investigation to the Wilkes-Barre sexual 
assault allegations against former head coach Clark 
Donatelli. While no formal report has been announced, USA 
hockey must be satisfied with the preliminary results. Guerin 
will have a tough job likely building two teams based on NHL 
participation. Normally Olympic rosters are built with a 
balance of skills and roles, but that’s going to be tougher 
without knowing who will be available.  

On the domestic front, the Penguins have been playing well 
even without their leading scorer, Jake Guentzel, winning 
three straight games since the forward was injured last week. 
While Guentzel will be out for the next few weeks, Evgeni 
Malkin looks ever closer to returning. Malkin has been a full 
participant at practice, even practicing with the second 
power-play unit. While Malkin did not play Tuesday, it looks 
like there is a significant chance that he could be back in the 
lineup this week.  

5. Columbus Blue Jackets: 29 Points (14-11-1) 

Patrik Laine returned to the Columbus Blue Jackets on 
Monday. Laine suffered an oblique injury that was expected 
to keep him off the ice for four-to-six weeks. During that time, 
Laine lost his father unexpectedly at the age of 54. He has 
spent the last few weeks back in Finland with his family 
before flying to Vancouver to meet the team on Monday. He 
has returned to practice with the team but has still not 
returned to game action.  

Another story out of Finland is affecting the Columbus Blue 
Jackets. Their starting goaltender, Joonas Korpisalo, must 
complete compulsory military/civilian service this year. 
Finland requires all men to complete this service before they 
turn 28. With an expiring passport, he would need to 
complete this service to renew his passport. He is set to 
begin service in Early April which could be during the NHL 
season and likely wouldn’t be able to return until after the 
start of training camps at the earliest. As an unrestricted free 
agent, this could make for an interesting summer for him and 
any team looking to sign him.  
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6. Philadelphia Flyers: 26 Points (11-12-4) 

After losing 10 straight games, the Flyers have been able to 
turn it around with a 3-2-0 record since firing head coach 
Alain Vigneault. The Flyers are on an upswing with three 
straight wins powered by their offense who has scored at 
least four goals in each game. Cam Atkinson really looks to 
be thriving in the new system with four goals in these five 
games including a hat trick last night. Another player who 
has thrived under Mike Yeo is James van Riemsdyk who is 
currently on a four-game point streak that includes three 
goals and two assists.  

This is big for the Flyers, van Riemsdyk has just 10 points in 
26 games. The winger was originally brought back into 
Philadelphia to provide high-end offense and goal-scoring 
but has only scored 20 goals in a season just once since 
heading back to Philadelphia in 2018 despite a $7 million cap 
hit. This contract was questionable at the time but has looked 
much worse in recent times and still has one more year left 
after this season. The Flyers aren’t going to see much 
success unless they are getting contributions from van 
Riemsdyk. With a tight cap environment, you just can’t miss 
that big and recover elsewhere in the lineup.  

7. New Jersey Devils: 25 Points (10-12-5) 

The Devils’ playoff aspirations and expectations have been 
corrected to the appropriate levels. The Devils had a 
stronger start than many expected with a 7-3-2 record in their 
first 12 games. Since they have a 3-9-3 record in their last 15 
games. The Devils have lacked stability in the net this 
season. Saturday’s game against the New York Islanders 
saw the Devils start their fifth goalie this season. Akira 
Schmid became the first goalie to go from the USHL to the 
NHL without going to the CHL or NCAA. Schmid was called 
up after Jonathan Bernier suffered a hip injury. 

#NJDevils Lindy Ruff says he's "worried and concerned" for 
the long-term health of goaltender Jonathan Bernier who was 
placed on IR today.  

Bernier has been placed on injured reserve as he deals with 
a nagging hip injury that has kept him in and out of the lineup 
since early in the season. Head Coach Lindy Ruff expressed 
concern about Bernier’s long-term health and condition. Hip 
injuries can be extremely hard for goalies to come back from. 
The Devils could keep using Schmid as a short-term 
stopgap, but they could look into a season-long replacement 
if Bernier hits LTIR. With Anton Khudobin clearing waivers, 
they could look to make a retained salary trade with the Stars 
to bring in the long-time vet.  

8. New York Islanders: 19 Points (7-12-5) 

The New York Islanders are now without Matt Barzal, who 
entered COVID protocol yesterday. They would now be 
without him for 10 days which has him out through 
Christmas. This continues the Islanders' horrible luck with 
COVID. The Isles were one of the first teams to have an 
outbreak along with the Pittsburgh Penguins but had a 
gradual build of COVID which allowed them to get people in 
and out of the lineup fairly regularly. They were the first team 
to have games postponed and hoped that would be the end 
of their team in the protocol, but that ended after only six 
games. 

The NHL's COVID protocol is symptomatic players will 
remain out for 10 days. Asymptomatic players can test out of 
protocol by testing negative on consecutive days.  

Barzal’s 12 assists and 17 points are both the most on the 
team and were just getting hot before entering protocol. 
Barzal had an active six-game point streak with one goal and 
eight assists in those six games. The Islanders were unable 
to overcome the loss of Barzal and now have a 2-10-3 record 
in their last 15 games. They have 2.17 goals for per game 
which is only better than the Montreal Canadiens and 
Arizona Coyotes. If they are unable to score with their 
leading player, its going to get ugly without him. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Why the NHL might have a hard time shaking Covid for good 
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By Brian LeBlanc  

We’re going to get in the weeds here in a second, but first, 
let’s start with some good news. 

It seems likely that Sebastian Aho, Seth Jarvis and a 
member of the Carolina Hurricanes’ training staff who are 
currently stuck in Canada will be able to return home prior to 
Christmas, thanks to a combination of medical transport to 
the border and Tom Dundon’s largesse beyond there. Don 
Waddell, appearing on the Adam Gold Show earlier today, 
revealed that the wheels are turning behind the scenes to get 
all players (the three in Vancouver and four in Minnesota) 
currently quarantining back to North Carolina. 

Now, onto the nerdy stuff. You’ve been warned...what follows 
is some extremely esoteric jargon. When I was little I was 
going to be the next great TV weatherman (narrator: he was 
not), so I’ve always kept up with how the weather works and 
I did actually retain a bit of knowledge from my freshman 
meteorology classes at N.C. State. 

If you’ve been in North Carolina for any length of time, you’re 
likely familiar with what meteorologists call cold-air damming. 
This happens when a shallow layer of cold air at the surface 
is trapped under a low deck of clouds, and warm air a couple 
of hundred feet above the surface is unable to mix down to 
warm up the ground. 

The phenomenon of cold air being underneath warm air in a 
larger sense is called an inversion, because it inverts the 
standard conditions of the atmosphere where temperatures 
drop as you move higher up. Among other things, this is 
what causes fog to form on clear, calm nights. 

If you remember your high school physics, you remember 
that warm air rises. So if there is cold air underneath a layer 
of warm air, that cold air gets trapped. 

Now, picture your local rink. Where’s the coldest part of a 
rink? Yep - right at the surface. A rink is essentially one big 
inversion, and the air right along the ice is stuck. It can’t go 
anywhere because the temperature in an arena rises with 
height. That’s mostly by design, so that paying customers 
are not freezing cold, but it’s a real problem in the area of 
infectious diseases. 

Have you ever noticed how flu bugs in the Before Times 
would tend to go through locker rooms with relative ease? 
That’s why. The flu is an airborne virus, and when a player 
has the flu and is skating, exhaling heavily because of 
physical exertion, everyone on the ice is a sitting duck to 
contract the virus themselves. 

Know what else is an airborne virus? Yep — Covid-19. 

When an infected player is skating around, all those virus 
particles stay concentrated at the surface and don’t mix out. 
So an outbreak almost becomes a foregone conclusion. 

Most other sports don’t have this sort of issue. Baseball and 
football are (usually) played outside, where the atmosphere 

will help out to an extent. If they’re played inside, they’re 
similar to basketball, where fans can be used to mix the air 
and disperse the virus. 

Hockey, though, is uniquely susceptible to airborne disease, 
by its fundamental nature. It will never be able to totally 
mitigate that danger, unless they stop playing it on ice. It’s 
the only major sport that requires an inversion to operate. 
Fans that would mix the air in a basketball arena would 
cause the ice to melt in a hockey arena. 

In other words, short of eliminating Covid entirely (which 
pretty much everyone agrees at this point is an impossible 
target), the NHL is always going to have to operate with a 
risk of an outbreak of infectious disease at just about any 
time. A more transmissible virus, such as the Omicron 
variant, only increases the likelihood of an outbreak. 

More than anything else, this is likely a central reason why 
the NHL hasn’t shut down yet, and is highly unlikely to do so. 
Some level of exposure is guaranteed, irrespective of any 
other conditions. 

So...where do we go from here? Covid might not be endemic 
yet and may not be for some time, but the NHL is a billion-
dollar industry that requires ice to operate. Clearly, 
something has to give. 

The NHL isn’t going to change the laws of physics, but it can 
change its laws of operation. It could do what the NFL is 
tiptoeing towards, allowing vaccinated players to essentially 
test out of quarantine after they are no longer symptomatic. 
Border crossings make this more problematic, but at a 
fundamental level there’s nothing wrong with players who are 
vaccinated and no longer symptomatic returning to action 
after a few negative tests. 

In this way, the NHL would be moving more toward treating 
Covid as if it’s the flu, or some other contagious disease like 
the mumps. (Ever wonder why hockey seems like the only 
possible sport where a mumps outbreak could happen? Now 
you know.) They could also make some sort of tweak to the 
cap rules to allow teams to replace players who are 
quarantining. To be fair, this probably should have happened 
already. 

Rod Brind’Amour’s perspective is likely to become the 
conventional wisdom soon. His players have done everything 
they need to do. Knowing what we know about Covid and 
how hockey by its nature holds a high risk for sickness, it 
seems a bit pointless to not figure out a transition to a long-
term Covid management plan, because the current “will they 
or won’t they” patchwork approach to game postponements 
and cancellations isn’t going to be feasible except in the 
immediate short term. 

tl;dr: Covid-19 is likely to hang around longer in hockey than 
in any other sport. The sooner the NHL recognizes that fact 
and plans accordingly, the sooner we’ll be able to move 
forward. 
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‘Canes working on plan to get Aho, Jarvis, staff member home from Vancouver before 
Christmas  

By Todd Gibson  

RALEIGH, N.C. (WNCN) – The Carolina Hurricanes went 
through their morning skate at Xcel Energy Center Arena in 
Minneapolis some eight hours before their scheduled game 
versus the Wild on Tuesday night. 

Then came the word no one wanted to hear: four more 
‘Canes testing positive for COVID-19, forcing the NHL to 
postpone the contest. 

“It’s super frustrating, especially when it happens on the 
road,” said Hurricanes head coach Rod Brind’Amour. “I don’t 
know what else we’re supposed to do. Guys are testing all 
the time, masking up, but it is what it is right now. Everyone’s 
getting this thing right now.” 

Carolina was supposed to get defensemen Brett Pesce and 
Tony DeAngelo back from a seven-game absence due to 
COVID-19 protocols for Tuesday’s game. Unfortunately, on 
Monday, the team learned that Sebastian Aho and Seth 
Jarvis would be out due to the virus. 

Those two are stuck in Canada where it is expected that they 
will have to quarantine for 14 days. The ‘Canes are working 
on a plan to get them home before that so they won’t have to 
spend Christmas stuck in a hotel room in Vancouver. 

“We are looking at options,” said Hurricanes media relations 
director Mike Sundheim. “We think we can use one of these 
medical emergency flight companies to get them out. We 
have to work through the authorities to see what our options 
are.” 

With four more positive cases, the NHL felt they had no other 
option than to postpone the Canes-Wild game. Joran Staal, 
Andrei Svechnikov, Ian Cole, and Steven Lorentz joined Aho 
and Jarvis in the protocol. 

“It’s frustrating,” Hurricanes defenseman Jaccob Slavin said 
just a few hours before the postponement was announced. 
“It’s the game we’re living in right now and we just got to roll 
with it. 

“This is our adversity right now. It is what it is.” 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 

TODAY’S LINKS 
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Hurricanes will play Thursday against the Red Wings, despite multiple 
COVID-19 cases 

 

Chip Alexander 

 

There was some good news for the Carolina Hurricanes on Wednesday: 
No one was added to NHL’s COVID-19 protocol. 

More good news: The Canes’ scheduled home game Thursday against 
the Detroit Red Wings will be played. That decision was made a day after 
the Canes’ road game at Minnesota was postponed because of the 
Canes’ COVID issues. 

And even more good news: The Canes are being allowed to bring all six 
players and the trainer in the COVID-19 protocol back to Raleigh on 
Thursday. 

Canes president and general manager Don Waddell said the Hurricanes 
would play with 16 skaters against the Red Wings, but then allowed to go 
to a full 18 skaters after playing one game short with 16 players under 
NHL rules. 

“We all talked about this before the season and we knew this was going 
to happen,” Waddell said in an interview. “We’re the first team to face it in 
this way, and I’m sure we won’t be the last. 

“It’s a good challenge. Other than playing short (Thursday) we’ll get a 
chance to see some of the young players and see where our depth is. 
Yes, we’re going to have to find a way to score some goals, but I think 
we’re going to be OK. I feel pretty confident the roster we put out there 
will be competitive.” 

It has been a rough stretch of days for Carolina. First, forwards Sebastian 
Aho and Seth Jarvis entered the COVID protocol Monday. Aho had been 
held out of Sunday’s game in Vancouver, but then tested positive for the 
coronavirus. Then, Jarvis and a team trainer, who has not been named, 
entered the protocol. 

The Canes, after four games in Canada, were to finish their road trip 
Tuesday against the Minnesota Wild. But after further COVID testing, 
forwards Jordan Staal, Andrei Svechnikov, Steven Lorentz, and 
defenseman Ian Cole were placed in the protocol. 

Waddell said Wednesday that after discussions with an infectious doctor 
in British Columbia, Aho, Jarvis and the trainer were given the go-ahead 
to leave in an emergency ambulance Thursday and driven to Seattle. A 
charter flight will be sent Thursday to pick them up, then the four in 
Minnesota, and return all seven to Raleigh where they will finish out the 
quarantine. 

The new positives came just as defensemen Brett Pesce and Tony 
DeAngelo were set to return to the lineup after their stint on the protocol 

list. The two D-men had not played since Nov. 28 against the 
Washington Capitals, missing seven games. 

There will be call-ups from the Chicago Wolves to add forwards for 
Thursday’s game. Waddell said teams are allowed to add a player with a 
salary up to $1 million as a first regular recall, then add other emergency 
recalls who make less than $850,000 at the NHL level without salary-cap 
issues. 

The Canes did not hold a practice Wednesday, spending time going 
through another round of testing and awaiting a decision from the NHL 
on Thursday’s game. The Canes announced mid-day that forward 
Andrew Poturalski had been reassigned to the Wolves of the NHL and 
defenseman Jalen Chatfield was placed on injured reserve. Poturalski 
was recalled later in the day. 

The Canes will go through testing again Thursday morning. 

The COVID situation in the NHL continues to worsen exponentially. The 
Calgary Flames added more players and staff members to the COVID list 
Wednesday, and have 27 cases in all. Boston Bruins star Patrice 
Bergeron entered the protocol. 

The Red Wings said Wednesday that forwards Robbi Fabbri and Michael 
Rasmussen have been placed in the protocol. 

The Red Wings game, if played as scheduled, will mark the return to 
PNC Arena of former Canes goalie Alex Nedeljkovic. Of his former 
Canes teammates, Nedeljkovic told the media Tuesday: “Hopefully, 
they’re all doing well. Obviously, they’re sick but they’re doing OK. 
Nobody’s too ill.” 

Nedeljkovic had 33 saves and was the winning goalie Tuesday as the 
Red Wings topped the New York Islanders 2-1 to end a three-game 
losing streak.The Islanders were without Mathew Barzal, who tested 
positive and now is in quarantine in a Detroit hotel. 
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Detroit Red Wings' Dylan Larkin on Olympics: 'Would be unfortunate' to 
get stuck in China 

 

HELENE ST. JAMES   

 

Detroit Red Wings captain Dylan Larkin, who has served as an alternate 
captain for the U.S. men’s hockey team at three World Championships, 
expressed concern regarding quarantine possibilities during the 
Olympics. 

NHL players are scheduled to participate in the 2022 Beijing Games, 
which begin Feb. 4. Though guidelines have not been finalized, there 
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have been reports that players could be required to quarantine up to five 
weeks if they test positive. 

“It would be very unfortunate for anybody to get stuck in quarantine for 
that long and a serious unknown of when you’d come home,” Larkin said 
Wednesday. “I think it’s unfortunate for all athletes.” 

The Wings have watched their own players and players around the 
league enter protocol all season, but that is a 10-day stay, either in the 
U.S. or Canada. 

“I think there’s a lot going on right now,” Larkin said. “We’re dealing with 
COVID here. We’ve had calls and talks and you guys read the reports on 
what it could be like in China and that’s unfortunate.” 

NHL commissioner Gary Bettman has said it is up to players to decide if 
they want to pull out of the Olympics. That can be done without financial 
penalty before Jan. 10. 

The Wings already have one player named to go: Defenseman Moritz 
Seider was among Germany’s first three preliminary selections. Lucas 
Raymond was left off Sweden’s early roster submission but has certainly 
earned a spot with 25 points in 29 games; that ranks fifth among Swedish 
players in the NHL. 
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Detroit Red Wings at Carolina still a go; Robby Fabbri, Michael 
Rasmussen in protocol 

 

HELENE ST. JAMES   

 

It's game on for the Detroit Red Wings and Carolina Hurricanes, though 
the Wings just had to place Robby Fabbri and Michael Rasmussen in 
COVID-19 protocol.  

There had been some doubt whether the Canes would be able to host 
the Wings on Thursday after losing four players to COVID-19 protocol 
Tuesday, forcing their game against the Minnesota Wild to be postponed. 
But a little after 1 p.m. Wednesday, the Canes took to social media to 
announce, "Tomorrow's game vs. Detroit is ON!" 

It will be the first game against his old teammates for Wings goaltender 
Alex Nedeljkovic, who was acquired in a trade in the offseason. He said 
after making 33 saves in Tuesday's 2-1 victory over the New York 
Islanders that he had circled the date on the calendar as soon as the 
schedule was released. 

The Canes-Wild game was the ninth postponed this season.  

There were 55 games postponed last season because of the pandemic. 
The Wings played through their schedule when five players (Adam Erne, 
Robby Fabbri, Filip Zadina, Sam Gagner and Jon Merrill) caught the virus 
a week into the season, but the disruption to other teams' schedules 
caused a Wings home game against the Florida Panthers to rescheduled 
from Feb. 21 to Feb. 20.  

The Wings continue to be impacted by the pandemic. On Wednesday, 
they placed Fabbri and Rasmussen in protocol. Forward Tyler Bertuzzi 
and defensemen Marc Staal and Danny DeKeyser just emerged from 
protocol.  

It's been a tough week around the league: The Flames had three games 
postponed Monday, but that seems optimistic given Wednesday's 
announcement that in total, seven players, seven support staff and three 
coaches are in protocol. 
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Wings place Fabbri, Rasmussen on COVID list, but game Thursday is on 

 

TED KULFAN   | The Detroit News 

 

Detroit — It appears the Red Wings will play at the Carolina Hurricanes 
on Thursday night. 

The Hurricanes have been ravaged by COVID-19, with six players and a 
staff member in protocol. Their game Tuesday in Minnesota was 
postponed because of the situation. 

But the Wings suddenly have players of their own with COVID issues. 

Just after Carolina announced Thursday's game was on, Detroit 
announced forwards Robby Fabbri and Michael Rasmussen were placed 
into the NHL's COVID-19 protocol. 

Coach Jeff Blashill confirmed Fabbri and Rasmussen will not be available 
for Thursday's game, and the Wings will call up players from Grand 
Rapids. 

Forward Tyler Bertuzzi and defensemen Marc Staal and Danny 
DeKeyser came off the list in recent days after missing multiple games. 

With the Hurricanes in full blown COVID difficulty, and the Wings trying to 
keep it under control, Blashill said there is some "trepidation" heading 
into Thursday's game. 

The coach is optimistic medical experts are putting both teams in a 
proper environment. 

"I'm relying on the medical experts to say that it's safe," Blashill said. 
"We're relying on them to be right. I certainly believe that their best 
intention is if they thought they were putting us in risk to spread it, we 
wouldn't play the game. That's the number one driver of these decisions, 
containing the spread of it. 

"I have trepidation. I certainly don't want to see my team exposed to any 
more cases than we have to. But I also understand there's a balance 
here it's kind of the balance we've all faced. You can shut down and not 
do anything and not spread it, or you can try to work within the 
parameters and that's what we're trying to do and getting the games in 
and that's important, too." 

The NHL and NHL players association were expected to finalize 
enhanced measures to combat the rapid spread of the virus recently, 
with increased restrictions until Jan. 7, when the issue will be revisited. 

Measures will include restrictions on indoor dining while on the road, 
according to several reports, masking and distancing while in club 
facilities and daily testing, except on days off. 

There will be extremely limited community interaction, and players are 
recommended to get booster shots (they haven't been mandated by the 
NHL). 

Players lived with the enhanced restrictions last season, and universally 
said it wasn't easy and didn't want to go through it again this season for 
any lengthy period. 

"There was a lot of hockey with that and we were playing every other 
day," forward Dylan Larkin said. "For us, we were up and down and lot of 
things were going on and the more you sit in your room and think about 
how it's not going well or going well, whether or not you're going to test 
positive the next day and how are you going to travel home or are going 
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to have to stay in a hotel for 14 days. There's just a lot that goes through 
your mind when you're just sitting there.  

"It wasn't very much fun and it wasn't really healthy, in my opinion." 

With news of Fabbri and Rasmussen headed onto the protocol list, 
there's increased tension in the Wings' locker room. 

"You sit next to guys in the room, and we're around each other, and we're 
in a sport where we're sitting on the bench next to each other," Larkin 
said. "We can't put masks on and take them off before we go out. Things 
happen too fast. It's tough in our sport to stop the spread." 

Preparations for Thursday's game have been a bit fractured given the 
uncertain lineups. But it's a pivotal game in the standings, and Blashill will 
stress the importance to his team. 

Happy homecoming 

The game will serve as a homecoming for Wings' goaltender Alex 
Nedeljkovic, who had a superb rookie season capped by being a finalist 
for the Calder Trophy last season in Carolina. He was traded to the Red 
Wings last summer. 

"I obviously played with them for a while to start my career,” Nedeljkovic 
said. “So hopefully they’re all doing well. Obviously they’re sick but 
they’re doing OK. They’re battling and nobody’s too ill.” 

Nedeljkovic said he looked at the schedule when it came out to see when 
the Wings would face the Hurricanes. 

“When the trade happened, I don’t know if the schedule had come out yet 
but that was the first thing I looked for was to see when we played those 
guys," he said. "I definitely had it circled on the calendar." 

Nedeljkovic said there’s motivation to playing against Carolina. 

“Any time you play a former team, a former teammate, there’s some 
motivation," he said. "It’s exciting. It’s a fun place to play, too. That’s a 
great crowd. It’s a lot of fun. It’ll be really cool to see what it’s like as a 
visitor." 

No promotion 

Blashill said the Wings will recall players from Grand Rapids to replace 
Fabbri and Rasmussen. Jonatan Berggren will not move up. 

The 2018 second-round draft pick has seven goals and nine assists for 
16 points, third best in the American Hockey League. 

“The last thing you want to do with a young player if he is starting to gain 
confidence in the American League and just starting to do those things is 
to bring him up and have him struggle,” Blashill said. 

Olympic uncertainty 

Larkin would be a good bet to land on Team USA for the February Winter 
Olympics in China. 

But given the uncertainty around the NHL, and the Olympics, because of 
virus and the somewhat unclear regulations concerning the Olympics, 
Larkin is unsure about thinking too far ahead. 

"There's a lot going on right now," Larkin said. "We're dealing with 
COVID here, we had calls (with the players association) and talks, and 
you guys have read the reports on what it could be like in China and 
that's unfortunate." 

There are reports that a positive COVID case in China could force a 
player to remain there for up to five weeks. 

"It would be very unfortunate for anyone to get stuck in quarantine for 
that long, and a serious unknown of when you'd come home," Larkin 
said. "It's unfortunate for all athletes." 

Ice chips 

Bertuzzi wasn't on the ice Wednesday, but Blashill said it was a 
"maintenance day" and Bertuzzi would be available to play against 
Carolina. So will Staal. 
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Red Wings express trepidation about Carolina game, Olympics 

 

Updated: Dec. 15, 2021, 5:20 p.m. | Published: Dec. 15, 2021, 5:07 p.m. 

By Ansar Khan | akhan1@mlive.com 

 

Detroit Red Wings coach Jeff Blashill has some trepidation about 
Thursday’s game at Carolina, and beyond that, Dylan Larkin said it would 
be unfortunate if any Olympians had to quarantine in China. 

The NHL is experiencing a rapid rise in COVID-19 cases. Many players 
and team personnel are entering protocol daily and several games have 
been postponed. 

The league implemented enhanced measures on Wednesday to try to 
curb the spread of the virus, according to multiple reports. 

“It’s unfortunate but you got to do everything you can to make sure you’re 
healthy and limit the spread as much as you can,” Larkin said. “It seems 
hard right now with everything that’s going on, not only in our sport but 
pro sports in general. It’s definitely going around, and you think about the 
health and safety of the guys first. If it happens, it happens. You can’t get 
upset and blame anyone, you got to deal with it and try to find a way as a 
team, without a couple of guys, to keep moving forward.” 

The Red Wings placed forwards Robby Fabbri and Michael Rasmussen 
in COVID protocol on Wednesday. They will not be in the lineup 
Thursday against the Carolina Hurricanes at PNC Arena (7 p.m., Bally 
Sports Detroit). The team recalled forwards Kyle Criscuolo and Taro 
Hirose from the Grand Rapids Griffins. 

That game is still on even though six Hurricanes were placed in COVID 
protocol the past two days – including stars Sebastien Aho and Andrei 
Svechnikov – and the team’s game at Minnesota Tuesday was 
postponed. 

The Red Wings experienced a rash of COVID cases early last season 
after playing consecutive games against the Hurricanes. Blashill admitted 
there is some concern about playing the game. 

“Part of the problem when you’re sitting in my seat right now is I don’t 
have all the information,” Blashill said. “I don’t know exactly when 
everybody in Carolina got the virus. I know a number of guys tested 
negative today. I guess I’m relying on medical experts to say that it’s 
safe. I certainly believe that their best intentions are that if they thought 
they were putting us at risk to spread it that we wouldn’t play the game. 

“I have trepidation. I certainly don’t want to see my team exposed to any 
more cases than we have to. It’s kind of like the balance we’ve all faced. 
You can shut down and not do anything and not spread it, or you can try 
to work within the parameters. I think that’s what we’re trying to do in 
trying to get the games in. Certainly, I want to coach, and the players 
want to play.” 

Larkin expressed some concern about the Olympics in Beijing, China, in 
February. 

“You guys read the reports of what it could be like in China,” Larkin said. 
“It’s unfortunate but it is what it is. I don’t have much to say about it. It 
would be unfortunate for anyone to get stuck in quarantine for that long 
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and a serious unknown of when you’d come home. I think it’s unfortunate 
for all athletes.” 

Elliotte Friedman of Sportsnet reports that league measures include 
restrictions on indoor dining while on the road, masking, and distancing 
while in club facilities and daily testing, except on days off. This will 
continue through at least Jan. 7. 

“I know our guys will be safe and smart about it,” Larkin said. “We got 
vaccinated for a reason (all but Tyler Bertuzzi). We’re hoping we don’t 
have to live in a modified bubble like last year because it was really 
difficult. With how it’s going right now … it’s probably going to be like that 
for a little bit but I’m hoping it doesn’t stay like that for the rest of the 
season.” 

Larkin said being sequestered in hotel rooms on the road last season 
was no fun. 

“The more you sit in your room and think about how it’s not going well or 
how it is going well, if you’re going to test positive the next day and how 
you’re going to travel home, are you going to have to stay in a hotel for 
14 days, just a lot that goes through your mind when you’re sitting there,” 
Larkin said. “It wasn’t very healthy in my opinion. I really hope that’s not 
what it comes to, but unfortunately, it’s not going well right now with the 
world and with COVID. I think we’re going to have to be smart on this 
road trip and get through Christmas and see how it unfolds.” 

The Red Wings have had six players in COVID protocol this season, 
though in Larkin’s case a false positive test forced him to miss the third 
period in Dallas on Nov. 16. 

“We have a sport where we’re sitting on the bench next to each other,” 
Larkin said. “We can’t put masks on and take them off before we go out 
(on the ice), things happen too fast. It’s tough in our sport to stop the 
spread but we try to do our best in the locker room. We’re lucky we have 
a big space at LCA. We can really spread out during meetings and when 
we’re eating, so you just got to be really smart and try to stay as safe as 
possible.” 
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Red Wings place Fabbri, Rasmussen in COVID protocol; game on in 
Carolina 

 

Updated: Dec. 15, 2021, 1:44 p.m. | Published: Dec. 15, 2021, 1:28 p.m. 

By Ansar Khan | akhan1@mlive.com 

 

COVID-19 cases have spiked throughout the sports world the past 
several days, especially in the NHL. 

On Wednesday, the Detroit Red Wings placed forwards Robby Fabbri 
and Michael Rasmussen in COVID protocol. 

The Carolina Hurricanes had six players placed in protocol on Tuesday 
and their game against the Minnesota Wild postponed. But since there 
were no further positive tests today on Carolina, Thursday’s game 
between the Red Wings and Hurricanes at PNC Arena (7 p.m., Bally 
Sports Detroit) is on, Carolina announced. 

The Red Wings have had three players previously in COVID protocol this 
season – Danny DeKeyser, Tyler Bertuzzi and Marc Staal, who came out 
of protocol on Tuesday and could be ready to play Thursday. 

Red Wings coach Jeff Blashill said after Tuesday’s 2-1 victory over the 
New York Islanders that the team was planning on practicing today and 
flying to Carolina until it heard otherwise. 

The Red Wings have been in enhanced COVID measures recently. That 
includes sequestering in their hotel rooms on the road. 

“We certainly have addressed that going back to when we had a few 
cases in a row, just making sure our awareness is heightened and our 
due diligence is heightened and we’re going to do the best we can,” 
Blashill said on Tuesday. “But you can do everything right and still get the 
virus at times. All you can do is try to do it right, try to be as proactive as 
you can and then you hope for the best.” 

The Calgary Flames placed seven players in COVID protocol 
Wednesday and the Nashville Predators added six players to the list. 

“I think right now, especially the last few days, it seems like every day 
we’ve had multiple (positives) and it’s not just one or two or three, it’s six 
or seven different guys across the league getting put in protocol,” Red 
Wings goaltender Alex Nedeljkovic said after Tuesday’s game. “It’s 
unfortunate. I don’t know much about it. Obviously, it’s really easy to get. 
All we can do is do our best to stop the spread and stay healthy. Social 
distance when you can and that’s about it. Hopefully we don’t get it.” 
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Red Wings need more games like this to move up standings 

 

Updated: Dec. 15, 2021, 9:36 a.m. | Published: Dec. 15, 2021, 6:01 a.m. 

By Ansar Khan | akhan1@mlive.com 

 

DETROIT – The Detroit Red Wings returned from a bad trip and 
rediscovered a winning formula -- sound structure, solid defense, and 
stellar goaltending. 

They defeated the New York Islanders 2-1 Tuesday in a game they 
should win against a struggling team, especially at home, where Detroit 
has looked much different. 

Alex Nedeljkovic, who has separated himself from Thomas Greiss in the 
goaltending competition, made 33 saves and the Red Wings (14-12-3) 
snapped a three-game losing streak, a stretch in which they were 
outscored 18-7. 

“I thought we played a real good game,” coach Jeff Blashill said. “I 
thought they played hard, we played hard, it was a real good hockey 
game. I thought we played much better defensively than we did on the 
road, back to what we were doing before we left LCA. I thought we were 
much better in our D-zone. Offensively, we used our speed to get on the 
D and gave them some fits that way, caused a lot of turnovers. Certainly 
had chances to be up more than we did.” 

The Red Wings led 2-0 in Dylan Larkin’s power-play goal at 10:32 of the 
second period and Michael Rasmussen’s two-on-one goal at 12:55 of the 
third. The needed to hang on in the final two minutes after Anders Lee 
scored with 2:33 remaining after the Islanders pulled goalie Ilya Sorokin 
for the extra skater. 

The Red Wings improved to 10-3-2 at home, a sharp contrast to their 
road record, which slipped to 4-9-1 following back-to-back losses to St. 
Louis and Colorado. 
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“We came off a good heater there, winning five in a row, then not too 
great on the road,” Nedeljkovic said. “To come back and get this win 
tonight was huge, obviously.” 

The game might have taken a different turn if Nedeljkovic hadn’t stopped 
Anthony Beauvillier during a three-on-one break in the final minute of the 
second period. 

“I was just trying to be as patient as possible,” Nedeljkovic said. “That’s 
all you can really do in those situations. Especially when they had some 
good players on the ice, too. Just be as patient as possible and not really 
thinking too much about what it meant in that moment. Obviously now it 
was probably pretty big.” 

Blashill said that would have been a tough goal to surrender under the 
circumstances. 

“I think goalies need to stop things they’re supposed to stop and then 
make big saves at big moments if you want to be a great goalie and 
that’s what he did tonight,” Blashill said. “I thought we helped him, 
allowed him to play well by playing good defensively, didn’t allow the 
Grade A’s we’ve been giving up and then he answered the bell by 
stopping those shots.” 

The Red Wings need to improve their team goals-against average of 
3.34, which ranks 27th in the league. 

“We were really dedicated to playing good, structured in the D-zone,” 
Nedeljkovic said. “I think we got away from it a little bit on the road. Even 
if they had a few shifts tonight where they hemmed us in, we did a good 
job of staying structured and not giving them anything in the middle of the 
ice, which we were giving up a bit those last few games.” 

The Red Wings need many more performances like this in order to 
remain in playoff contention. 

“If we want to move up the standings, we’re going to have to continue to 
play games like that,” Blashill said. “We’re going to be in lots of close 
games and have to learn how to close them out.” 
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Kings continue tough 4-game East Coast trip in Florida 
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The Kings will wrap up the Florida portion of their four-game road trip in a 
meeting with the Panthers on Thursday, coming off a controversial 3-2 
overtime loss to the Tampa Bay Lightning on Tuesday. 

Florida is tied for the second-best points percentage in the NHL, and as 
the standings read entering Wednesday’s action, that could mean that 
the Kings will have played the top four teams in the NHL by points 
percentage on this trip. 

Kicking off the trip in “Champa Bay” – a phrase spawned from the 
Lightning’s back-to-back Stanley Cups and the Buccaneers’ Super Bowl 
victory – the Kings extended their point streak to three games by 
reaching overtime. 

They were denied a second point in part by a non-call on a potential trip 
of winger Viktor Arvidsson that sent the Lightning off in transition for 
Mathieu Joseph’s game-winning goal. Arvidsson and goalie Jonathan 
Quick protested the non-call, but to no avail. 

Further compounding the Kings’ misfortunes was that winger Andreas 
Athanasiou sustained an injury and did not return to the game. He has 
six points in 11 games this season, having been limited by a prior injury 
and a stint on the COVID protocol-related absence list. Conversely, 
center Blake Lizotte has been activated from the COVID list, and center 
Jaret Anderson-Dolan was reassigned to the American Hockey League’s 
Ontario Reign. 

The Kings were already down another significant player against Tampa 
after defenseman Alex Edler suffered a serious leg injury in a win over 
Minnesota on Saturday. 

“He was one of the best (defensemen) we had all season, but I think 
today we did a good job,” said Olli Maatta, who assumed Edler’s position 
in the lineup. “I thought we had a chance to win this game. It’s kind of 
frustrating to lose that way, but I think there’s some good things that we 
can take from this.” 

One clear-cut positive from the game, as well as the Kings’ season, as a 
whole has been Quick’s resurgence between the pipes. His tremendous 
core and lower-body strength have not faded with age, and have been on 
full display of late. Kings coach Todd McLellan said in his three seasons 
with the Kings he did not see any changes in Quick’s approach, training 
or technique, rather it was largely a matter of the team in front of him 
allowing him to again reach his full potential. 

That potency has manifested in his numbers, and in the proportion of 
starts he has garnered, 16 of 27 thus far, including three consecutive 
nods. The plan heading into the season was to either split starts with Cal 
Petersen or perhaps even see the lion’s share go to the younger 
Petersen, who signed a three-year contract extension in the offseason. 

If Quick were to maintain his current numbers, they would represent a 
career-best in save percentage and his third-best goal-against average 
for a campaign. Those figures have been trending downward during 
December, in which he has gone 3-0-1 with a .955 save percentage and 
1.24 goals-against average. 

The Panthers have been buoyed in part by eight consecutive wins and 
points in 10 consecutive games to start the season. They’ve continued to 
perform fairly well since, despite a number of cumbersome roadblocks, 
though they have lost their last two games, including an 8-2 drubbing by 
the visiting Ottawa Senators on Tuesday. 

Joel Quenneville, who has the second-most wins of any coach in NHL 
history, resigned as part of the fallout from a scandal involving his former 
team, the Chicago Blackhawks. He was replaced by Andrew Brunette, 
who has since guided Florida to an 11-6-4 mark. 

Top center Aleksander Barkov, whose style is similar to that of Kings 
captain Anze Kopitar, has played in just 16 of the Panthers’ 27 games 
due to a knee injury sustained on Nov. 16. He returned to action on Dec. 
7 but exited the game against St. Louis and was placed on injured 
reserve again this week. 

Winger Jonathan Huberdeau leads the Panthers in scoring and No. 1 
defenseman Aaron Ekblad has rebounded from a broken left leg last 
season to turn in his most prolific campaign to date. Former Vezina 
Trophy winner Sergei Bobrovsky and rookie Spencer Knight have 
manned the Florida net. 

 

Orange County Register: LOADED: 12.16.2021 

1196073 Los Angeles Kings 

 

Moverare takes step into the spotlight for Ontario Reign 

 

By Jared Shafran 
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Roster shuffling has finally caught up to the Ontario Reign this week, who 
are faced with their first bump in the road after an excellent start to the 
2021-22 season. 

For the first two months of the campaign, Ontario had plenty of depth in 
all areas of its roster. When a player has earned a call-up to the Kings or 
injuries have arisen, whether on the NHL or AHL roster, the Reign have 
had a surplus of skaters to fill in. The depth helped Ontario get off to a 
hot start and put some distance between it and most Pacific Division 
opponents, apart from Stockton who is currently leading the pack. A 13-
5-0-1 record has the Reign in second place with a points percentage of 
0.711. But a 5-5-0 mark in their last 10 games over the past month has 
faded some of the shine from the hot start. 

While the Reign still have plenty of forwards, the numbers on the back 
end have thinned out for a variety of reasons. One being the emergence 
of Sean Durzi, who earned a nightly spot in the Kings’ lineup with his 
offensive ability and poise on the power play. 

Even better news for LA was seeing Drew Doughty return from injury on 
Nov. 30. Then the Kings welcomed Christian Wolanin back into the 
organization, claiming him off waivers after a brief stint with the Buffalo 
Sabres. But just two days after Wolanin returned, Kale Clague was 
headed in the other direction after being claimed off waivers by Montreal. 

The same week, Cameron Gaunce, a veteran of 721 games in his pro 
career, suffered an injury on the team’s trip to Abbotsford and has since 
been out of the lineup. 

Despite those obstacles, the Reign still had seven healthy defenders on 
the roster for last weekend’s home-and-home series with San Diego. But 
an unfortunate long-term injury to Alex Edler on Saturday meant Wolanin 
was headed back to the NHL, joining the Kings on their current road trip 
to the southeast. On Wednesday, rookie blueliner Helge Grans was 
loaned to Team Sweden for the 2022 World Junior Championships which 
run from Dec. 26 thru Jan. 5 in Alberta. 

That leaves plenty of room for those remaining on the roster to step into 
a greater role as Ontario gets set for an important stretch of games. 
Someone who already has showcased the ability to play a shutdown 
defensive game while also facilitating offense is Jacob Moverare, who is 
in his second year with the club. Now, his presence will be even more 
important as the Reign look to continue playing winning hockey into 
2022. 

After appearing in 26 games during last season’s shortened campaign, 
the native of Östersund, Sweden has been in the lineup for every one of 
Ontario’s 19 games this year. While he’s shown improvement in his own 
game and become even more comfortable in the team’s locker room, 
Moverare has also taken on a mentorship role for the team’s two first-
year blueliners, his fellow countryman Grans, as well as Jordan Spence. 

Most recently, Moverare has been paired up with Spence, a 20-year-old 
who has played well early on this season but is still learning the league. 
The two have lined up next to each other in each of the Reign’s last nine 
games, dating back to a trip to Tucson a month ago. Moverare has also 
seen time with Grans, who, like Spence, has adjusted quickly. 

Reign Assistant Coach Chris Hajt said the coaching staff has looked at 
both Moverare and Gaunce, when healthy, to help mentor the new 
members of the defensive corps. 

“They both have an ability to play a two-way game, they’re responsible 
defensively and have some experience,” said Hajt. “Obviously Gaunce 
has played more games, but Moverare has a lot of experience at this 
level dating back to last year and has a two-way game where you can 
pair him with a young player. Their personalities have something to do 
with it too, they’re great leaders and they’re really great people that can 
guide our young defensemen.” 

A former fourth-round selection in the 2016 NHL Draft by the Kings, 
Moverare spent two seasons in the Ontario Hockey League before 

turning pro with Frölunda in Sweden during the 2018-19 and 2019-20 
years. He posted a goal and 14 assists for Ontario in the shortened 
2020-21 year that began last February, but now the 23-year-old has 
continued his consistency into 2021-22 with eight points on three goals 
and five assists, along with a +6 rating. 

“He’s played very well for us this year and last year,” Hajt said of 
Moverare. “He’s a really intelligent player, someone who uses his 
mindset, his ability to think the game, to really be solid for us in all 
different aspects. There’s a lot of deception in his game, he’s a very good 
defender with a great stick that has an offensive ability as well so we’ve 
leaned heavily on him and we will continue to do that.” 

Hajt said the pairing of Moverare and Spence has been a good thing for 
the team over the last month as they’ve created offense but at the same 
time have been responsible in Ontario’s defensive zone. Now they’ll be 
even more important to the team’s results. 

The solid all-around play has put Moverare closer to his first NHL 
opportunity. But if you ask him, he’s not thinking that far ahead and trying 
to stay humble. 

“I just try to play with what I bring to the table and see how far that gets 
me,” Moverare said. 

Moverare added that he’s felt good in his role this season and is always 
looking to take advantage of the minutes he gets but mentioned it’s never 
easy when the team must fill holes, especially due to an injury. 

Hajt, who works closely with Ontario’s defensemen, had lots of praise for 
what Moverare has done on the ice and said he hopes it will lead to an 
opportunity at the next level down the road. 

“His defending is really really good,” Hajt said. “He’s able to use his stick 
and his positioning. If he continues to improve his ability to close and end 
plays in his own zone and be really good in front of his own net, that can 
only help him against bigger, stronger, faster players which is what you 
see at the next level.” 

The offensive part of Moverare’s game has also been effective, and it 
seems as if the pace of the game has slowed down for him. The goals 
he’s scored, like the one below on opening night, have all made use of 
extra time and space. 

“I just think I’ve been a little lucky,” Moverare said of his extra offense. 
“I’ve either got some great passes or a good face-off that’s given me one 
or two extra seconds for the opportunity to make a better choice.” 

That part of his game has also stood out to Hajt, who emphasized his 
deception being a key asset to keeping forecheckers at pay when looking 
to break out of the defensive end. 

“He just has a lot of deception in his game and the ability to make a first 
pass,” Hajt said. “Every team wants that; every team needs defensemen 
that can move the puck out of the zone.” 

The next few weeks won’t be a make-or-break type situation for 
Moverare as he’s already earned plenty of trust from his coaches, but if 
he’s able to handle the added responsibilities and continue to thrive, he’ll 
put himself in the spotlight as one of Ontario’s next prospects who could 
see an NHL call-up. 

“He has a great work ethic and character so we’re lucky to have him,” 
said Hajt. “Hopefully down the road he gets an opportunity, but he’s 
focused on what he can do to help the Ontario Reign right now and how 
he can continue playing his best hockey.” 
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Practice 12/15 – Transactions + Anderson/Athanasiou Updates, 
Arvidsson, Third Line, KHL Overtime 

 

By Zach Dooley 

 

The LA Kings returned to the ice this afternoon at FLA Live Arena in 
Sunrise, FL. 

The Kings were down a pair of forwards, with Andreas Athanasiou and 
Jaret Anderson-Dolan not on the ice. Athanasiou suffered a lower-body 
injury in last night’s game against Tampa Bay during the third period and 
did not return to the game, while Anderson-Dolan was assigned to the 
AHL’s Ontario Reign earlier today. That leaves the Kings with 13 
forwards on the active roster, including Blake Lizotte, who was activated 
out of COVID Protocol earlier today. 

Back with the team was defenseman Mikey Anderson, who missed last 
night’s game with a non-COVID related illness. Anderson traveled with 
the team on the inner-state flight and returned to practice today. Per 
Todd McLellan, Anderson is currently on track to play tomorrow against 
the Panthers, assuming all goes according to plan. 

Speaking with McLellan after practice today, he provided us with updates 
on Anderson, Athanasiou and Lizotte, with two out of the three trending 
positively for tomorrow. 

Anderson – He missed yesterday’s game but McLellan said that he is 
feeling “much better” today, which is a good sign for both player and 
team. Assuming everything remains that way, expect to see him back in 
action tomorrow, in his usual place alongside Drew Doughty. 

Lizotte – Lizotte has now practiced twice with the team, yesterday’s 
morning skate and today’s full-team practice. He has obviously cleared 
COVID protocol from a health standpoint, it’s now just up to conditioning 
and readiness to play tomorrow. Like Anderson, assuming everything 
stays the course, we could see him return against the Panthers. 

“Lizzo is on track to go tomorrow,” McLellan said. “I talked to him before 
practice and I have to meet with him after to see how he’s doing in the 
morning. Health, conditioning should be good, it’s just knocking the rust 
off a little bit and make sure he’s good.” 

Athanasiou – Andreas Athanasiou is out for the trip, and returned to Los 
Angeles for “evaluation and treatment” per McLellan. A very tough break 
for a player who just recently returned to the lineup, three games prior, 
after a spell in COVID Protocol. With his immediate future uncertain, 
Athanasiou is at the least staring down his third multi-game absence of 
the season. 

Off The Back, On The Board, Viktor Arvidsson 

There’s a scene in Lord Of The Rings, when Legolas and Gimli are 
tracking how many bad guys they take out, and Legolas shoots down this 
fierce looking animal that’s carrying several Orcs, but Gimli says it only 
counts as one. 

Is that too nerdy? 

Either way, every goal in the NHL only counts as one, no matter how it 
goes in or what it hits on the way through. Connor McDavid’s dance 
through four New York Rangers a few weeks back? One. Viktor 
Arvidsson’s goal last night, that saw a deflected point shot hit his back 
and get past Tampa Bay netminder Andrei Vasilevskiy? One! 

Arvidsson said with a laugh that he was really just trying to get out of the 
way on the play, after he saw Matt Roy shoot the puck from the right 
point, and the deflection happened to strike him last on the way through. 
Arvidsson recalled one other time throughout his NHL career that he’s 
gotten one off his back, so this had a bit of Back To The Future vibes as 
well. 

That stat sheet will always just show that 1 in the goal column. All count 
the same, only counts as one, take your pick, but Arvidsson has four 
goals and nine points over his last nine games played, no matter how the 
count. 

Of those four goals, three of the four have come via a deflection off a 
shot from the point or the outside. The Kings have started to get more 
and more shots through from the point as of late, and it’s resulting in 
more offensive production. 

“Yeah, I think we have a high shot volume, every game and our D are 
involved,” Arvidson said. “They get involved in the offensive zone too with 
shots and we try to get to the net, get tips and stuff.” 

While we’re on the topic of Arvidsson, let’s also touch on perhaps the 
most consistent line on the team, the second line. Arvidsson has flanked 
Phillip Danault and Alex Iafallo as of late, on a line that seems to give you 
the same type of game, night in and night out. 

Three players, capable of playing a variety of different ways, at a variety 
of different speeds. It’s made for an effective unit. 

“I feel like we read off of each other very well,” Arvidsson said. “Phil and 
Al, they’re both really strong puck protectors, heavy on the puck and 
creative, make plays, and Phil is really good in the circle. I think we 
matchup well and read off each other really well.” 

Flexibility or Fluxability 

From the most consistent line to, well, the least consistent. 

And that’s not even a reflection on the performance of individuals, but 
rather the placement of individuals. The Kings have had a variety of 
different personnel moves this season, and in seemingly all of the, the 
third line’s personnel has been impacted, for better or for worse. 

Get this – Through 27 games played, we’ve seen 12 different 
combinations on the third line. That’s nearly every other game. 

We’ve seen usual Top 6 players Andreas Athanasiou, Dustin Brown and 
Adrian Kempe there at times. We’ve seen younger players such as 
Arthur Kaliyev and Rasmus Kupari play there, as well as players now 
with a few seasons of experience in Carl Grundstrom and Trevor Moore. 
And that’s not to mention the trio that started the season on that line in 
Gabriel Vilardi, Vladimir Tkachev and Lias Andersson. 

This particular shakeup was an injury to Athanasiou last night in Tampa 
Bay, which will cost him at least the rest of this trip. Reunited now is the 
trio of Grundstrom, Kupari and Moore, who featured for a stretch when 
the Kings visited Eastern Canada, when Arvidsson was in COVID 
protocol. This isn’t a situation that’s unique for the Kings, but it’s certainly 
impacting them nonetheless. 

“Yeah, it’s tough, as you said for every team,” McLellan said. “Pairs, lines 
and what not, and I don’t see that changing throughout the year with the 
situation that not just hockey but every sport in the world is in right now. 
It’s unpredictable what’s going to happen. The third line has been in flux, 
it’s been different players, different situations. Blake Lizotte coming out of 
COVID Protocol and being ready to play, if we choose to use him, maybe 
that will solidify a line that was playing really well and we’ll get to work 
towards a consistent third line. The third line is a pretty important line on 
a team and we’d like to get some unity there as quick as we can, and 
keep it.” 

From Russia, With Love 

I was waiting for the Kings to play in an overtime game to ask this 
question, but I was curious as to Todd McLellan’s take on the 3-on-3 
strategy currently being employed by Sergei Fedorov in the KHL. 

Fedorov has pulled his goaltender during the overtime session once the 
team has gained control of the puck and he’s been 2-0 in doing so. 
McLellan pointed out one key difference in the rules, which is that, to the 
best of his knowledge, in the KHL, you would still earn one point in that 
situation. In the NHL, if you pull your goaltender in overtime and give up 



 

CAROLINA HURRICANES 
NEWS CLIPPINGS • December 16, 2021 

 

an empty-net goal, you lose the one point you earned, which creates 
substantially more risk for an NHL team to employ that strategy. 

“If I am correct, I don’t believe they lose the single point and that makes a 
huge difference,” McLellan said. “If you pull the goaltender [in overtime in 
the NHL] and lose, you lose your point. I think you might see teams who 
need two points, and a point doesn’t matter to get in, maybe you’ll see it 
if there are two, three seconds left on the clock for a faceoff, but the 
margin for getting in and out is often, one, two or three points, so you can 
lose a draw and lose a game. Now, I know you can put your goalie back 
in after each of the faceoffs, but different rules.” 

A great point, to nullify my question! 

Kings are scheduled to return to action for morning skate tomorrow, in 
advance of game number two on the current road trip, against the Florida 
Panthers. More to follow as we continue to get clarity on how tomorrow 
might look for LA. 
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An evolving – and more consistent – Adrian Kempe delivering for Kings 
so far this season 

 

By Zach Dooley 

December 15, 2021 

 

The evolution of Adrian Kempe has been a sight to behold. 

Just two seasons ago, Kempe was at a crossroads of sorts. A center for 
his entire career, the Kings made the decision, early in the season, to 
scratch the forward for a game and he eventually began a transition to 
playing on the wing. 

Last season, in a campaign shortened by COVID, Kempe showcased his 
talent, but also his inconsistency, productive in spurts against spells 
without a goal. On the best of nights, Kempe was a difference maker on 
a team that was short of them throughout the lineup, though other nights 
he left you wanting more. 

This season, it’s all come together over the first 27 games. 

Kempe has 11 goals from his first 27 games so far this season, which 
exceeds 30 goals over the course of an 82-game season if you do the 
math. Kempe has had stretches during his career where he’s produced 
at and above that level, but he hasn’t maintained it for this type of run yet. 
The chances he’s producing, both quantity and quality, suggest that 
perhaps the 25-year-old forward, a pending restricted free agent, is 
putting together the pieces successfully. 

“I do see him putting it together,” Todd McLellan said, of Kempe. “In the 
past, he could put up a big load of goals, and then it got away from him. 
Now, it seems to stay there, it’s fairly consistent. He’s found a good home 
with Kopi on that wing, he’s playing the right way and to me, his energy 
level, confidence on the ice, the way he carries himself on the ice, that 
energy is always there. I’m not sure it was always there in the past. He 
believes in his game right now, teammates believe in him, let’s keep that 
consistency where it is.” 

Kempe has been an important part of the Kings’ top line since he was 
placed on that unit when the Kings made some lineup changes to spark 
more offensive production. With the Kings struggling to find consistent 
scoring from their forwards, Kempe’s four-goal streak in early-November 
coincided with a good run of form for the team, with the Kings winning 
each of those four games. In past seasons, that production might have 

halted there, but Kempe has continued to find the back of the net since, 
including a pair of multi-goal games. 

A season ago, the fit alongside Kopitar wasn’t quite as snug as it has 
been this season. While Kempe brings pace and an element of dynamic 
play to Kopitar’s left, for whatever reason his game seemed to shine 
brightest when he was the “alpha” on a line, to use McLellan’s phrase. 

Now, Kempe has done a good job of bringing those alpha qualities to 
another alpha’s line, and the results have been noticeable. 

“He’s earned the respect of the upper-end of the lineup, he handles 
situations much better and he sheds the negative off much quicker than 
he was in the past,” McLellan said. “The fact that he was able to build his 
game when he was the alpha on the line, I think allows him to be where 
he is now.” 

It hasn’t just been about the goals this season either. While those have 
certainly come, Kempe’s production has been supported by his chances 
created. Even on nights when he’s not scoring, he’s creating quality 
chances, looking no further than his breakaway opportunities against 
Vancouver and Tampa Bay, nights he did not score on. Even take the 
win over Dallas, when Kempe did score. His goal came off a really good 
look, a breakaway, but it was one of five scoring chances he had that 
game. 

The quality and quantity alike in the chances Kempe is generating this 
season have been at the highest rates of his career. Kempe’s totals on a 
per/60 basis when it comes to shot attempts per game, scoring chances 
per game and high-danger chances per game are all at the highest rates 
he’s produced at the NHL level, as is his expected goals for, which is a 
metrics that pulls all of those chances into a number to evaluate. 

Kempe has already had nine games with three or more scoring chances, 
just three nights shy of last season’s total in 29 fewer games. 

At the same time, while slightly above his career marks, neither Kempe’s 
individual shooting percentage or on-ice shooting percentage are 
drastically out of whack, which you often see in a career year. Those 
numbers have fallen right in line with his overall body of work, a sign that 
perhaps, now entering the prime years of his career, that Kempe is 
putting it together and not just riding his luck. 

“Confidence comes in, he’s taking on more responsibilities on the power 
play, penalty killing, he feels better about his whole game,” McLellan 
said. “He’s entering the prime of his game, so we better see it now, and 
we’re beginning to. It’s the evolution of development. Not everybody is 
Auston Matthews. It takes time for some individuals to eventually get 
there, and Adrian’s getting there.” 

The other aspect to Kempe’s growth has come away from the puck. 
While it’s been his gaudier offensive totals that have stood out, he’s 
finding other ways to impact the game as well. 

McLellan spoke recently about the Kings needing to do a better job of 
winning when they have their “B” game. While at the team level, we 
haven’t seen a ton of that this season, on a personal level, Kempe has 
shown the ability to impact games without putting the puck in the net. An 
exceptional skater, Kempe’s game fits an aggressive, hunt the puck 
mentality to a T. He’s shown an ability to win pucks back both on the 
forecheck and the backcheck and that’s allowed him to add to the team’s 
success on nights that maybe don’t result in points. 

“Coming back to our own zone, I can use my speed as much as possible, 
and the forecheck, that’s still something where I think I can bring a lot to 
the team,” Kempe said. “Getting pucks back, that’s something I want to 
be good at every single night. Even if I don’t have my best night, I can 
bring that every single night.” 

McLellan was included to agree. 

The Kings Head Coach has referenced Kempe’s backchecking ability 
multiple times this season and it all comes down to how well he can use 
and apply his legs. Skating fast for the sake of skating fast doesn’t 
benefit anyone, but when that talent is applied to other areas of the 



 

CAROLINA HURRICANES 
NEWS CLIPPINGS • December 16, 2021 

 

game, combined with hard work, it’s noticeable, as it has been for Kempe 
on a number of occasions. 

“I think that the way he uses his legs has an impact on the game every 
night and if you’re not looking for it, you don’t notice it,” McLellan said. 
“He has an impact as much without the puck as he does with the puck.” 

Where Kempe goes from here, and how he continues to apply 
consistency to his game, could have a lot to do with the fortunes of the 
Kings in the games to come. 

On a team that is still in search of more consistent offensive production, 
Kempe has been a bright light in helping to add a scoring weapon to the 
team. As Viktor Arvidsson starts to get hot, and the production from the 
blueline continues to increase, with support from a bottom six that is 
hopefully finding some consistency, getting all of those various areas of 
production clicking at the same time could be exactly what the Kings 
need to find success. 

Can Kempe himself reach the pace he’s on over the course of a full 82 
games? 

“If I keep creating the chances, as many as I’ve been creating so far, I 
think I can get to it,” Kempe said. “Obviously it’s a tough number and the 
season gets harder and harder towards the end of the year, when you’re 
trying to get to those playoff spots, teams will be better overall and not 
risk as much as maybe they do at the beginning of the season. I’ve just 
got to keep going to the net and try to find the goals I have so far. I would 
like to see myself score that many goals, but it’s a long season and it’s 
going to be tough.” 
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Nashville Predators latest NHL team hit by recent COVID-19 wave 

 

Paul Skrbina 

 

The COVID-19 hits kept coming at the NHL this week — and that 
included at the Nashville Predators. 

Three days after the team placed center Ryan Johansen on the league's 
COVID-19 protocol list, the Predators put 11 more on the list 
Wednesday, including five more players and four coaches. 

In addition to Johansen, forwards Mikael Granlund, Matt Luff, Michael 
McCarron and Philip Tomasino as well as defenseman Ben Harpur were 
placed on the list. Six others, including four coaches — head coach John 
Hynes, assistants Dan Lambert and Todd Richards and goaltending 
coach Ben Vanderklok — also were placed on the league's protocol. 

Coincidentally, the Predators' game against the Flames on Tuesday night 
was postponed Monday after six Flames and a staff member entered 
protocol. Calgary added 17 more people to the list Wednesday, including 
seven players to bring their total to 27. The Predators' game scheduled 
for Thursday against the Avalanche is still on as of Wednesday 
afternoon, the team said. 

The Avalanche,  Bruins (including former Predator Craig Smith), 
Canucks, Flames, Hurricanes -- whom the Predators were to face 
Sunday -- Islanders and Oilers all had players and/or staff added to the 
list Tuesday, when the Hurricanes' game against the Wild was 
postponed. More than 140 payers or team staff members leaguewide 
have been placed on the COVID-19 protocol list this season. 

Those in COVID-19 protocol haven't necessarily tested positive for the 
virus, but may have been in contact with someone who has. Predators 

backup goalie David Rittich began the season on the list and had been 
the only player or team staff member there until Johansen. 

Earlier this season the Ottawa Senators at one time had nine players on 
the list. The Islanders had two games postponed and eight players there 
before Mat Barzal was put on the protocol list Tuesday. 

Pierre LeBrun of TSN and The Athletic tweeted Tuesday afternoon that 
he was hearing that doctors from the league and the NHLPA were going 
to have a call Tuesday night to discuss the recent events. 

The NHL played a condensed schedule last season, which didn't begin 
until January, after the 2019-20 season was paused because of COVID-
19. 

The Predators, who swept their four-game road trip and have won five in 
a row, took a scheduled day off Monday but did not practice Tuesday or 
Wednesday. 
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'I wasn’t going to survive': Once crippled by OCD, a Milwaukee Admirals 
goalie has become a mental health advocate in his sport 

 

DAVE KALLMANN | Milwaukee Journal Sentinel 

 

Connor Ingram jokes that his résumé would be about as short and 
straightforward as any. 

“Our job description is just one line: Just stop the puck,” said Ingram, the 
Milwaukee Admirals No. 1 goaltender. 

“That’s really all you gotta do. Stop the puck and win games.” 

Ingram has been doing that for more than half his life, and at 24 he has 
stopped pucks and won games for a living for four-plus seasons. He has 
been an all-star twice in the American Hockey League, and he won his 
National Hockey League debut in October with the Nashville Predators, 
the Admirals’ parent club. 

But the human brain is far more complex than any four-word job 
description, a fact that struck Ingram harder than every chunk of frozen 
rubber ever had. His mind was taking him to dark places, disrupting his 
work and homelife, even to the point he fought tremors. 

“It was a spiral I was caught up in, and I didn’t know what was going on, 
didn’t know what was wrong with me but I knew it wasn’t right,” Ingram 
said. 

“I knew it was time. I wasn’t going to survive in this profession if I didn’t 
get help.” 

More: Am I OK? How to do a mental health check 

More: Will Tokyo Olympics be a game-changer in how we view athletes' 
mental health? 

Diagnosed with obsessive-compulsive disorder and treated through the 
NHL’s player assistance program last winter, Ingram got back to a good 
place mentally and is stopping pucks with a clear head. 

More than that, he is bringing the conversation about mental health to the 
forefront and trying to ease the stigma in hockey and beyond. 

“If somewhere along the way I would have learned about mental health 
or people would have been open about it, I might have known that’s what 
was going on,” he said. “It’s important to me now to be open about it, 
because there might be somebody out there that’s going through the 
same thing I did that has no idea what’s going on, just like me.” 
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Childhood OCD signs were unrecognizable 

Ingram grew up with his parents and two brothers in Imperial, 
Saskatchewan, a six-block-by-six-block town a hundred miles from 
Saskatoon and 85 from Regina. Hockey was a way of life, and Ingram 
played defense and goalie before deciding he wasn’t a very strong skater 
and would be better off in net. 

Ingram was organized and meticulous. 

“I would check if my bike and my ball glove and my wallet were put away 
before I went to bed,” he said. “My parents are like, there’s a responsible 
kid, making sure he doesn’t lose his stuff. But it’s OCD. But as a parent 
you don’t think of that, right? You just think your kid is organized. He likes 
knowing where his stuff is. 

“If I ever had homework, I would come home and sit down at the kitchen 
table as soon as I got home and would do it all until I was done. My 
parents were like, ah, he’s a good student. He wants to get his work 
done. But for me, no, I got to get this done before I can do something 
else. 

“A lot of OCD things are very good and very positive like that. And a lot of 
them cripple your life.” 

Understanding obsessive-compulsive disorder 

OCD falls under the broader category of anxiety disorders. About 2.3% of 
the adult U.S. population is or has been afflicted, according to statistics 
from the National Institute of Mental Health. 

Symptoms can range from simple superstitions to terrifying thoughts and 
behaviors that prevent anything resembling a normal life, explained Dr. 
Mara Pheister, a psychiatrist and associate professor at the Medical 
College of Wisconsin. 

“What obsessions are, are these kind of intrusive thoughts or feelings 
that sort of come out of nowhere and are unwanted,” Pheister said, “and 
then typically they’re kind of neutralized by doing some kind of 
compulsion to feel better about it. 

“Then what happens … (typically a person has) the anxiety that comes 
from having the intrusive thought and then you do the compulsion and 
that quiets it down and settles it down so they’re feeling OK for a little bit. 
But then the doubt starts creeping in again and then you have the 
intrusive thought again and it comes back.” 

Pheister has not treated Ingram, only learned of his symptoms second-
hand and was discussing OCD to further people’s understanding. 

“One example is someone driving a car goes over a bump,” she said. “No 
big deal. They go over a bump and in their head think, ‘What if I ran over 
someone?’ They look in the mirror, there’s no one back there. ‘Well, let 
me just make sure’ and just go around and loop back and, ‘OK, there’s 
no one there, I can move on.’ 

“Keep on driving. ‘Wait a minute. Was I sure I didn’t see anyone? Let me 
go back and do it again.’ It might take three hours to get somewhere that 
might take 20 minutes because they’re looping around physically. 

“It’s kind of a similar thing in your head. That’s kind of the feeling that it 
has in your head is it’ll build up, you do something to make it go away 
and then it settles down. But people with OCD, they can’t accept and just 
be OK with that.” 

Common treatment involves therapy – learning to tolerate the thoughts or 
emotions without the response – and anxiety medications such as 
Prozac and Zoloft. 

A breakout, followed by COVID-19 uncertainty 

Ingram played junior hockey in Canada, was a third-round draft choice of 
the Tampa Bay Lightning in 2016 and played for Syracuse in the AHL 
and Adirondack and Orlando in the ECHL before the Predators traded for 
him and assigned him to Milwaukee. 

He split time with veteran Troy Grosenick in 2019-20, going 21-5-5 with a 
1.92 goals against average and .933 save percentage, both of which 
were Admirals franchise records and ranked third in the AHL. The 
Admirals were declared regular-season champions after the season was 
cut short by the coronavirus pandemic, and Ingram and Grosenick 
shared the Harry “Hap” Holmes Memorial Award presented to the AHL 
goaltender or goaltenders who allow the fewest goals per game. 

Grosenick, a Brookfield native, left in free agency as the Predators set up 
Ingram to be Milwaukee’s No. 1 goalie for 2020-21. The Admirals were 
forced to take the year off, though, when the COVID restrictions meant 
they’d have to play in front of no fans, and consequently with crushing 
expenses and little revenue. 

“You never know how things will shake out, but I was looking forward to 
it, yeah,” Ingram said. 

“The whole world was in the middle of something we’d never experienced 
before. … What matters is trying to figure out what’s going on and be 
where I needed to be. I was sad that I didn’t get to come back to 
Milwaukee that year.” 

As the Predators awaited a delayed start to the season, the organization 
found Ingram an opportunity with Björklöven in Sweden’s No. 2 pro 
league in November. 

“I’d never been to Europe before either, so I got to spend two months in 
very northern Sweden,” said Ingram, who went 5-4 with one shutout. “It 
was dark, but it was a cool place and a really good experience.” 

Two months later, though, Ingram would hit bottom. 

‘It attacks you where you’re vulnerable’ 

Symptoms of obsessive-compulsive disorder may be chronic or may get 
better or worse in waves, Pheister said. Onset is typically pre-
pubescence in boys and a little later for girls, rarely past the early 20s. 
The disorder can be genetic, and it can be triggered by hormonal 
changes or stress. 

Ingram is aware of an aunt who was diagnosed as having OCD but knew 
of no one in his immediate family with the disorder. There’s no denying 
the stress of Ingram’s job – “if you screw up, everybody pays for it,” he 
says – or that which was brought on by the pandemic could be factors. 

But he’ll never be sure what prompted his mind to take him in the 
directions it did. His compulsions and obsessions inexplicably centered 
around sexually transmitted diseases and infections. 

“I never had one in my life, been in committed relationships my whole life, 
so there was really no reason for me to be worried about it, which was 
one of the things that I knew was wrong,” Ingram said. “I had worries 
about things that really shouldn’t worry me at all. And that was one of the 
things. 

“I would spend hours Googling symptoms of STDs or things I could 
diagnose myself with. I remember reading one time syphilis will give you 
a rash on your hands. Every 10, 15 seconds I would check my hands to 
make sure I wasn’t starting to rash up. Things like that. It takes over your 
life for no reason. 

“That’s part of what OCD does. It attacks you where you’re vulnerable 
and latches on. Obviously for me that was something that was big for my 
morals and values … and that’s where it decided to latch on.” 

Although Ingram was not particularly drawn to drinking alcohol, he said, 
“it was starting to become a slippery slope” when he did because he had 
the same approach as he had with homework a decade earlier. 

“When I was doing it I thought it was like a ‘you can’t stop drinking once 
you start’ thing, but once somebody sat me down and said, no, that’s a 
very common OCD symptom of this completion, all-or-nothing is what 
they call it,” Ingram said. “And that’s what I was my whole life. If I drove 
somewhere I was fine not having a drink, but once I had one or two I was 
going to have 10 … like, if we’re doing it, we’re doing it.” 
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It’s not uncommon for an OCD sufferer’s unwelcome thoughts to be 
sexual, self-destructive or violent in nature, Pheister said. While the 
layman’s first idea about OCD may relate to someone who, for example, 
might wash their hands repeatedly, that’s just one of myriad examples. 

“The thing that makes it OCD is if those obsessions and compulsions are 
taking up time and energy and emotion where it’s interfering with your 
ability to function,” Pheister said. “A lot of times if people have very time-
consuming rituals it’ll start getting in the way and that’s getting to work 
late … that kind of stuff. 

“For this individual, I imagine if he’s a goalie, to not be present and 
mindful of his hands, I imagine that probably impacted playing as well.” 

‘Jan. 24, 2021 … a day where my life changed’ 

For Ingram, that was the first area in which the problem really hit home. 

As the NHL resumed activities, he came home to rejoin the Predators as 
part of the taxi squad, the group of extra players who practiced and 
traveled with the team, ready to be added to the roster at a moment’s 
notice in an emergency.  

But he was making uncharacteristic mistakes on the ice. And he could 
feel the OCD taking over everywhere, even if he didn’t know at the time 
what it was. 

“I had my compulsions, my OCD things that I would do that would make 
me feel good, and it got to the point I was having to do them every five, 
10 minutes,” Ingram said. “If I couldn’t do them, I would start to shake. 

“When you don’t know what it is, it’s a lot harder, when you’re trying to 
hide it and do things like that.” 

Finally the problems became overwhelming. 

“I woke up in Dallas one day, and I was with the Predators on the taxi 
squad and I went to the rink that day and said, I just can’t do this 
anymore,” Ingram said. 

“I gotta figure it out. Now.” 

Since 1996, the NHL and NHL Players Association have jointly funded a 
player assistance program to help players and their families with mental 
health, substance abuse and other problems. 

The program is voluntary and confidential, although the league and union 
do announce when a player enters it. 

“I asked for help at 10 o’clock in the morning and I was on a flight at 1 in 
the afternoon,” Ingram said. “It happened fast, and I was in a treatment 
center by the end of the night. They take care of you very well.” 

He will always remember the date. 

“Jan. 24, 2021,” Ingram said. “I think it’s a day where my life changed. I 
put myself first for one of the first times in my life. 

“I’ve been through a lot of really bad hockey experiences and life 
experiences where you’re not treated right and you just kind of take it 
because we get to do this for a living. It was a really good day to finally 
say (no more), I’m not going to survive if I don’t put myself first for once. 
It was really good.” 

Ingram and the teams are limited in what details they can discuss 
regarding his experience, but he can say he underwent psychotherapy 
and takes medication daily. 

In some cases, patients are able to recognize and control their 
obsessions and compulsions after initial treatment, Pheister said. Others 
benefit from “booster sessions” every few months. 

“Usually you’ll develop a hierarchy of some kind, where they start with 
the easier stuff,” she said. “First let’s … see if I can make it 15 minutes. 
Let’s see if I can make it 20 minutes. Let’s see if I can make it longer, just 
tolerating the emotion, the uncertainty that goes along with it.” 

‘I just had no clue the whole time’ 

Although Ingram and Grosenick were no longer teammates, they 
remained good friends. Grosenick was one of the first people to learn of 
Ingram’s decision to ask for help. 

“I really had no inkling,” Grosenick said. “I can’t think back to one time 
thinking, Connor’s on edge. There was none of that. 

“I think I talked to him the day before he ended up going into the 
program, and yeah, I just had no clue the whole time. 

“I was proud of him – that was the only (thought) that came up – for being 
strong enough to admit he needed some help and go and seek it.” 

A few weeks into Ingram’s treatment, Grosenick checked in on him, and 
Ingram shared a letter he had written. 

“Just reading that is pretty emotional,” said Grosenick, who spoke of the 
contents only in generalities. “He’s a smart kid, and I’m proud of him for 
realizing the things that he’s been through and how it affected him and 
that he needed to seek help. I think he’s on a good path.” 

Getting back in the game 

Ingram was able to return to the ice in April, about a month before the 
regular season concluded. While their farm team was inactive, the 
Predators entered into an agreement with the Carolina Hurricanes to 
work together with the Hurricanes’ affiliate, the Chicago Wolves. 

Ingram went 1-3-1 and had the highest goals-against average and lowest 
save percentage of his career, but the sample was small and, more 
important at the time, his life was back on track. Ingram eagerly reported 
to Nashville for training camp for this season. 

Roughly two-thirds of the roster from the Admirals’ regular-season 
championship team has turned over with a significant percentage of the 
departed players in Nashville or on other NHL teams. That’s not 
uncommon in the AHL, a development league, especially given a full 
season gap. But it has led to more modest expectations, especially for 
the start of 2021-22. 

Entering the Admirals’ game Tuesday at Iowa, Ingram had won three 
starts in a row to reach 7-7, but the team was 9-12-1, second-last in the 
Central Division standings. An example of how the season has gone is a 
game Nov. 10 against Manitoba in which Ingram made 56 saves but the 
Admirals lost in overtime, 4-3. 

Called up to Nashville first in October when backup David Rittich was on 
the COVID-19 reserve list and then again Dec. 7 when starter Juuse 
Saros was ill, Ingram has dressed for 13 NHL games and played in two 
games. His record is 1-1, the victory coming in his debut Oct. 24, a 5-2 
win over the Minnesota Wild. 

“We're just really proud of him, the way he worked this summer,” 
Predators captain Roman Josi said after that game. “He was the first guy 
in Nashville. It's amazing. It definitely meant a lot to him, but also to us.” 

‘You’re not the first person. You won’t be the last’ 

In a sport with a macho image – fighting is an accepted part of the game 
– and in which physical injuries are described as “lower body” or “upper 
body,” Ingram has chosen to speak openly about mental illness. His 
mental illness. 

“That was one of the things in that letter that he wrote to me, was tell 
your story,” Grosenick said. 

“Whatever type of issues you’re going through, you’re not the first 
person. You won’t be the last. So never be afraid to reach out when you 
need help.” 

A number of high-level pro athletes have shared their stories of 
experiences with mental health issues in recent years, including tennis 
player Naomi Osaka, who dropped out of Wimbledon; Olympic gymnast 
Simone Biles, who chose not to compete in her final two events this 
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summer at the Tokyo Games;  Atlanta Falcons wide receiver Calvin 
Ridley, who stepped away from the NFL, and Las Vegas Golden Knights 
goalie Robin Lehner, who has decided not to represent Sweden in the 
2022 Beijing Olympics.  

In a way, Ingram said, the decision to talk about his OCD was easy. 

The fact that he entered the assistance program was public knowledge, 
anyway. But the announcement alone had little benefit to others. If 
sharing his experiences caused one person – player, coach, fan or 
stranger – to seek help the way Ingram did, then it was something he 
needed to do. 

“Even last year we had a player who was going through a lot of things on 
his own, and I spent a lot of time with him in Chicago just talking to him 
and trying to get him the help he needed,” Ingram said. “When I saw him 
this year he said he was doing a lot better. It’s good to know that there’s 
people around to help if you do need it. 

“You go out there and you battle against these guys every night. Take a 
step out that door, we’re just regular human beings trying to figure it out. 
It never hurts to answer the phone.” 

Even if that’s not part of the job description. 
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What we know about the Predators' COVID outbreak 

Thursday's game against the Colorado Avalanche at Bridgestone Arena 
still expected to be played 

 

MICHAEL GALLAGHER DEC 15, 2021  

 

The Nashville Predators were hit hard by a recent COVID-19 outbreak, 
announcing that six players and six coaches were placed in the NHL’s 
COVID protocol on Wednesday. 

The group of players includes centers Ryan Johansen (8 goals, 24 points 
in 27 games), Mikael Granlund (5 goals, 27 points in 28 games) and 
Michael McCarron (7 games played), plus wingers Philip Tomasino (5 
goals, 9 points in 26 games) and Matt Luff (2 games played), and 
defenseman Ben Harpur (6 games played). 

The Predators’ coaches in protocol include head coach John Hynes and 
assistant coaches Dan Lambert and Todd Richards, plus goaltending 
coach Ben Vanderklok. 

The Predators are still scheduled to host the Colorado Avalanche at 7 
p.m. on Thursday night at Bridgestone Arena. 

If that game does indeed happen, assistant Dan Hinote -- Nashville’s 
only bench coach not in the COVD protocol -- will serve as acting head 
coach. Members of Nashville’s AHL affiliate, the Milwaukee Admirals, 
could be used to round out the bench on an emergency basis. The 
Admirals don’t have a game scheduled on Thursday. 

The Predators are now down to eight healthy forwards and seven healthy 
defensemen. Forward Matt Duchene is still listed as day-to-day with an 
upper-body injury. Some Admirals players to keep an eye on as potential 
call ups include Rocco Grimaldi, Cody Glass, Cole Smith, Egor 
Afanasyev and Cole Schneider. 
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Time to consider Predators a true contender in Central Division? 

Nashville is tied for sixth-most wins and has 10th-best win percentage in 
the NHL 

 

MICHAEL GALLAGHER DEC 15, 2021  

 

When Nashville Predators General Manager David Poile coined the term 
“competitive rebuild” over the summer, many believed he was being 
slightly impractical regarding the expectations of his team in 2021. 

But perhaps Poile knew exactly what he was talking about after all. 

The Predators weren’t supposed to be this good 28 games into the 
season. They weren’t supposed to occupy second place in the Central 
Division. They weren’t supposed to be tied for the sixth-most wins (17) 
and the 10th-best win percentage (.625) in the NHL. 

But what’s even more impressive about the Predators’ 28-game start isn’t 
just the number of wins they’ve been able to collect, it’s the manner in 
which they’ve been able to find success. 

Ten of their 17 wins have come in one-goal games. Nine different players 
have scored a game-winning goal, including four players who have 
combined for 10 of them. Nashville has also won four of the six games 
Juuse Saros didn’t start. 

The Predators have been in nearly every game this year, and an 
argument can be made that they’ve only really been out of five of them. 
They’re a team that doesn’t get blown out much either; six of their 10 
losses have been decided by two goals or less. 

“We find ways to win different games,” Predators coach John Hynes said 
on Dec. 10. “[Against the Islanders on Thursday] — a heavy, hard, 
physical game, emotional game — we win it. We come in against [New 
Jersey on Friday] and [were without] two of our big forwards who log big 
ice time and play a lot of key situations with [Matt] Duchene, one of our 
leading scorers, Colton Sissons, one of our biggest identity players. … 
We played 11 forwards and seven D. I think when you look at the group, 
we’re a highly competitive group. The guys, they dig in and find ways to 
compete the right way with the identity that we play with.” 

In tandem with the team’s success, several Predators players have been 
thriving individually as well. 

The Predators have five players averaging at a near-point-per-game 
pace — Roman Josi (0.96), Mikael Granlund (0.96), Duchene (0.96), Filip 
Forsberg (0.95) and Ryan Johansen (0.88) 

Nashville also has four players with 20 or more points; only Colorado (7) 
and Toronto (5) have more. Additionally, nine Predators have scored five 
or more goals — second-most in the NHL. Only Florida has more with 
10. 

“I think the competitive nature of the group is at a high level,” Hynes said. 
“We have a lot of guys that are natural competitors, which is something 
we’ve talked about. … Over the course of our season, we’ve had 
excellent goaltending and our special teams have done well. That’s a 
good recipe to win. But I think No. 1 foremost is the competitive nature 
and the toughness of the group has been a determining factor.” 

Nashville’s five-game win streak is currently the longest in the league, 
and only three other teams have more road wins than the Predators’ 
nine.  

They’re also one of seven teams without a loss when leading after the 
first period and one of just four teams with double-digit wins without a 
loss when leading after the first period. 

For as good as the Predators have been, one has to ponder how long 
they’ll be able to sustain their current rate of success. Or perhaps it’s 
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time to stop assuming Nashville is overachieving and start accepting this 
is who the Predators are. 
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The Athletic / Trevor Zegras Q&A: Talking ‘that goal,’ John Tortorella, 
Jack Hughes, Patrick Kane … and burritos 

 

By Sean Gentille and Hailey Salvian 

Dec 15, 2021 21  

 

A week ago, things changed for Trevor Zegras. 

Last Tuesday morning, he was a talented, fun, 20-year-old center for the 
Anaheim Ducks. By Tuesday night, he was the driving force behind one 
of the most creative, memorable regular-season goals any of us have 
seen … ever? This century? Either way, if Zegras wasn’t on the map 
nationally, his “Michigan pass” to Sonny Milano in Buffalo put him there. 

Now, he’s been seen on “Good Morning America,” Michael B. Jordan’s 
Instagram story and in plenty of other spots, including ESPN+, where 
John Tortorella had something to say about, uh, all that. 

He’s also a guest on “The Athletic Hockey Show,” where he talked to us 
about a whooooole bunch of stuff, and he didn’t disappoint. Get to know 
one of your favorite young players. Great talk. Yes, we discussed Torts. 

This conversation has been edited for length and clarity. You can listen to 
the full episode on Apple Podcasts, Spotify or whichever podcast 
platform you prefer. 

Sean: I think you’ve been doing media all day. Do I have that right? I 
heard you were doing TNT. I know you were doing the post-practice 
scrum. That’s just what life is like for you at this point, right? We’re a 
week post-goal. Is that just how things work now? 

Trevor: Ah, I dunno. I think it’s all good. I mean, it’s one of those things 
where we got a lot of people talking about it. So I’m happy to throw my 
two cents in. 

Sean: Are you ready for that? It seems like you’re embracing this. I saw 
you with (John Buccigross). I saw you all over the place. It seems like 
you’re kind of two-handing it. 

Trevor: Yeah, it doesn’t really bother me. I don’t mind doing this stuff. I 
don’t mind interacting with, I guess, the other side of the hockey world. 
So I think it’s all good. It’s all fun. 

Hailey: We’ll just get this one right out of the way. Everyone wants to talk 
about it. The highlight’s everywhere — is your setup on Sonny Milano’s 
goal good for hockey? 

Trevor: (laughs) I think so. I mean, I definitely got a lot of great texts from 
a lot of my buddies and family members. I definitely saw a bunch of 
videos of little kids trying it — or I guess college guys, or even some pro 
guys. So I think it’s just one of those things that’s fun. And if that gets 
people trying hockey, or talking about hockey, I think it’s got to be 
positive for the game. 

.@BADGERMHOCKEY ARE ALREADY TRYING TO BE LIKE 
@TZEGRAS11.   

 : @TODDMILEWSKI PIC.TWITTER.COM/LPCK8RLXI3 

— SPORTSNET (@SPORTSNET) DECEMBER 9, 2021 

Sean: Do you have top pick of the people who are recreating it? I heard 
(Canadiens forward) Jake Evans tried to do it in practice a couple days 
ago. I don’t know about how that worked. 

Trevor: Ahhh, I love when the little kids do it. They get the puck behind 
the net, and they flip it over or they whack it in, and then they all go 

celebrate in the corner. My mom sent me a couple of those videos. She 
loves them. 

Sean: Was your mom watching “Good Morning America?” I heard you 
popped up there. That’s breaking through to the next level. 

Trevor: I didn’t even know I was on “Good Morning America” until 
somebody told me today! And they just assumed that I knew. So I had no 
idea until like 10 minutes ago, which is pretty funny. 

Sean: I’m not totally sure that’s true. I saw people tweeting about it. And I 
tried to track down footage of it. But we can just assume it is, so 
congrats. 

Trevor: (to Ducks P.R.) That’s true? We got confirmation. 

Sean: There you go. So everybody’s mom saw it. Everybody’s aunts saw 
it. You’re at that level of fame now. So congratulations. 

Trevor: Thank you. 

Hailey: The Ducks have been a pleasant surprise this season to people, 
at least on the outside. Do you think you scoring a goal like that, and 
getting that national attention on the team specifically, is good to get that 
out there? 

Trevor: Yeah. I mean, I know a lot of people are drawn to that goal in 
particular. But in terms of the team aspect, we have guys doing some 
unbelievable stuff every night. I mean, I said 100 times I think, Troy Terry 
is one of my favorite players in the entire league to watch. We’ve got so 
many guys that do so many great things every night, that hopefully 
maybe this goal, in particular, will inspire people to throw on the Ducks 
and then see how many great players we have. I think that’s the tip of the 
iceberg for the kind of scale that we have on the stand. 

Hailey: Do you still have a group chat going with your (U.S. National 
Team Developmental Program) teammates? What did that look like? You 
come off the ice — Cole Caufield, Jack Hughes, did they see it and go 
crazy in the group chat? 

Trevor: They just thought was funny. They all texted me laughing emojis. 
A lot of “hahas.” They just know that that’s always something I’ve been 
doing, whether I was at the program or in college or whatever. I feel like I 
was always trying to do that extra move, or that extra play, and they all 
definitely got a good laugh from it. 

Hailey: Could any of them pull it off? 

Trevor: Oh yeah. I bet a bunch of them could. I don’t know, it’s got to be 
the perfect storm. I got pretty lucky. I got enough time behind the net and 
had, probably, the most perfect guy in the whole league standing in front. 
It’s kind of the perfect storm. 

Sean: So when you flipped it and redirected a little bit, and jetted out to 
the corner — is that part of the strategy? Because you caught the D’s 
attention and cleared up Sonny a little more. 

Trevor: Yeah, I mean, honestly, it’s funny — when it happened, I flipped it 
over and (Sabres defenseman Colin Miller) was kind of coming at me. 
Once I flipped it over, he cross-checked me, so I didn’t really see Sonny 
score. So that’s why the reaction was to kind of put my hands on my 
head, because I wasn’t really sure how it went in until (Milano) told me 
and I saw the replay. 

Sean: All right, so post-goal group text … did, uh, anybody notice what 
John Tortorella said? Did that come up? 

Trevor: I think Sonny sent that to me whenever it came out. Sonny 
played for him for five years. It’s one of those things, man. Sonny had 
nothing but great things to say about Torts. I mean, I’ve never interacted 
with him, but I was a big Rangers fan growing up. I never had a problem 
with him. I actually really liked them. I don’t know. 

It’s just one of those things where — that’s Torts, man. He’s always got 
his own opinion, whether everyone else likes it or not — which I actually 
respect about him. I guess he keeps stirring the pot. I don’t know if that’s 
what it was, or if he actually believed that. But I guess it’s good for the 
game, that we have two sides to it. It can’t just be all positive, maybe. But 
I don’t know. I definitely loved it. 
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Sean: We had days of debate about it afterward, where you had a bunch 
of people that were coming to your defense. Everybody on Twitter was 
dogging Torts hard for it, rightfully so. So it was this weird thing where, 
yeah, he said what he said, and it’s Torts, and blah, blah, blah — but it 
kind of added that next level of attention. I don’t know if you caught any 
of that, or had any thought on what it was like to see everybody be like, 
“Holy shit, this was awesome. We’ve got to have more of this.” 

Trevor: Yeah, I definitely saw a little bit here and there. Obviously, I 
listened to the whole Torts thing. I heard some people, whether it was on 
different podcasts or interviews talking about it. I definitely think there 
was more positive that came out of it. I think that (Tortorella’s reaction) 
might have been the only negative thing about the goal. But either way, a 
lot of people ended up seeing it. 

And like I said, a lot of people made little videos recreating that, which is 
all you need. Because I remember looking up to guys that played in the 
NHL, and doing great, great stuff with the puck, or doing cool things. To 
be on the other side of it, and I guess, inspire the next generation of 
hockey players to maybe think outside the box or be a little bit more 
creative, I think is pretty special. 

Sean: We talked to Jack Hughes about this, too. He mentioned Patrick 
Kane. You’ve mentioned Kane in the past. I see people talking about 
growing up and watching Patrick Kane, and it makes me feel ancient. But 
what about his game have you tried to take, and why do you think that 
he’s connected so much with guys like you and Jack and that generation 
of American players that’s coming up behind him? 

Trevor: I think it just goes back to (that) he’s just fun to watch. I think he 
makes plays that other people just can’t make or don’t see. I remember 
watching him the first time he did the spin-o-rama move and found 
somebody on the backdoor. Ever since then, whether it’s the 
stickhandling videos through the pucks — I mean, he’s done so much 
great stuff for inspiring the next generation. I was always drawn to that 
style of play. 

I love that he was doing things that nobody had done before. He always 
had a little bit of flair to him, whether it’s the celebrations or him 
screaming “Showtime!” at the camera after he scored in overtime. I 
thought it was just really cool. 

Hailey: You have your first game against in Chicago coming up in mid-
January, and then you’ve got a game at Madison Square Garden later in 
the season, back home for you. What do those two games coming up in 
the calendar mean to you? 

Trevor: I think they’re both on the same road trip at the end of year which 
is definitely gonna be pretty exciting. I think playing Kaner will be cool, 
because without him even knowing, he’s done so much for me, in terms 
of my passion for hockey. 

I think playing at MSG will also be really cool. I might have a whole 
section of people there that I know and that I grew up with. It’s funny, my 
whole family is still big Ranger fans. They don’t even cheer for the Ducks. 
They’re just cheering for the Rangers, which should be pretty good. I 
don’t know if I’ll have any Ducks sweaters from any other Zegreses. They 
might be wearing Rangers jerseys. 

Hailey: Are they just gonna be there in Rangers gear, or could they put 
your name on a Rangers sweater? That might be weird. 

Trevor: No way. No way. It’ll say “Lafrenière” or “Panarin” or something. 

Sean: Panarin? I thought maybe you’d see some (Martin St. Louis) 
jerseys. The last generation. 

Trevor: Oh yeah. Lundqvist, Gaborik, Nash, all those guys. 

Sean: Are you gonna catch the Devils on the trip, too? I know you played 
in November. 

Hailey: They’ve had the entire Hughes family on this podcast. I haven’t 
been a part of that. I’m not invited to those interviews. But Jack said that 
he was really excited to play against you — that was the one he had 
circled. “Quinn? Whatever. I see him all the time. But Trevor …” 

Trevor: I know, I missed him. They came to Anaheim in the beginning of 
the season. Obviously, he was out with a shoulder injury, which was 

pretty devastating, because that would have been a cool game for both 
of us. 

Sean: Well, you’ve got to make it up again in March, right? You guys can 
go head-to-head. Is it gonna be like a stick toss-off or something? 

Trevor: We’ll just trade sticks during play. 

Hailey: So he tossed the stick in OT. You did it later. We can confirm that 
you did that after Jack, to one-up him? 

Trevor: Oh, yeah. I told him. That was the coolest celebration I’ve ever 
seen. I thought it was funny, so I was like, “Why not?” It was heat of the 
moment, I was by the glass. Why not? 

Sean: Wait, so is he gonna try the Michigan pass now? Is that what’s 
happening. 

Trevor: That would cool. That would be funny if he did against us. That’d 
be cool. But who knows? 

Sean: We’ve got world juniors coming up. I know you’re still in touch with 
a lot of those dudes. I wanted to get your scouting report. We know the 
big names. We know some of the big guns. But is there anybody on that 
team, in that program, who you’re expecting to see that we should look 
out for? 

Trevor: The (Boston University goalie), Drew Commesso, is gonna be 
awesome. Obviously, we didn’t see Thomas Bordeleau last year. He was 
supposed to be on the team, but something happened with the COVID 
protocol. I wouldn’t be surprised if he had a big tournament. I think Jake 
Sanderson is back. Luke Hughes. There are gonna be some guys that 
have some great tournaments. And then hopefully, Matty Beniers can 
lead that team. What is he, wearing the “A” at Michigan as a sophomore? 
So I don’t think there’s anybody better to lead the way, in terms of 
leadership. I’m excited to watch them play. I can’t wait. 

Hailey: Do we have to place bets here? Because I’m the lone Canadian, 
currently. 

Trevor: I know, it’s weird because I’ve got all my U.S. guys, then I’ve got 
my guy (Ducks teammate Mason) McTavish playing for Canada. He was 
living with us for a couple months when he was here. I want the U.S. to 
win, but maybe McTavish has a hat trick — 4-3 U.S. 

Sean: How’s stuff going in California? Has it been an adjustment? 

Trevor: It’s raining today, first time in like three months that it’s raining 
outside so it’s been pretty gloomy since we got back from the road trip. 
But no, there’s no complaints man. This place is like heaven. It’s like 80 
degrees every day in December. Place is legit heaven. 

Hailey: Have you been to Disneyland yet? 

Trevor: No! Everyone went yesterday, I just couldn’t go. It’s only like 20 
minutes away from here, so I don’t know why I haven’t gone. One of 
these days. 

Sean: OK. They named a Chipotle bowl after you, right? So, can you 
name what’s on the Trevor Zegras Chipotle Bowl? 

Trevor: Oh yeah. Chicken, cheese. rice, corn. I think I put guac on there, 
but I don’t go guac anymore. I go double chicken. Guac on the side. 
Chips. Lemonade. Every time. 

Sean: OK. Final question. Are you friends with Michael B. Jordan yet? 

MICHAEL B. JORDAN WAS IMPRESSED BY TREVOR ZEGRAS’S 
CHIP PASS OVER THE NET   PIC.TWITTER.COM/NNIWJ3CHJJ 

— THE SPORTING NEWS (@SPORTINGNEWS) DECEMBER 8, 2021 

Trevor: That’s so funny. He hit me on the side after the goal. 

Sean: Wait, was he there? (Note: Sean briefly forgot the game was not in 
Southern California.) 

Trevor: (Laughs) I doubt he was in Buffalo watching the Ducks-Buffalo 
game. No, he DMed me afterwards, or I DMed him on Instagram and we 
ended up exchanging texts, which I thought was pretty awesome just 
because, obviously, I love watching movies. And he’s kind of the man 
when it comes to that stuff. So that was definitely pretty cool. 
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Hailey: Was he the “holy shit” moment for you? 

Trevor: Oh yeah. I think our team picked up that he put it on his story or 
whatever. It’s pretty cool that he saw it and thought it was a cool goal. 

Hailey: We have to try to get him in a Zegras jersey. 

Trevor: We’ll send him one. I don’t know if he’s going to wear it, but … 

Sean: It’s got to be the old Ducks jersey though. 

Trevor: Oh yeah, the orange one is the best one we got going right now. 
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Sportsnet.ca / With the nightmare of COVID-19 front of mind, the 
Canucks head to San Jose 

 

Iain MacIntyre@imacSportsnet 

December 15, 2021, 10:30 PM 

 

VANCOUVER – Knowing that players lived through a COVID nightmare 
last April, the Vancouver Canucks are trying to do everything they can to 
listen to their most important employees now. Unfortunately, just staying 
home was not a viable option Wednesday evening. 

With four players already under the National Hockey League’s COVID-19 
protocols, but no new positive tests among players on Wednesday, the 
Canucks took an evening charter to San Jose for Thursday’s scheduled 
game against the Sharks. 

After the number of players in protocol doubled on Tuesday, Canucks 
assistant coach Jason King was the only member of the organization 
who went into self-isolation on Wednesday. 

Re-energized under new coach Bruce Boudreau, the Canucks have won 
five straight games and, miraculously, closed within the vapour trails of 
the Western Conference playoff race. 

But instead of excitement, Canucks players probably felt something more 
like apprehension as they flew across the border. If the team’s small 
string of positive COVID tests resume, players may be spending 
Christmas quarantining in their California hotel rooms. 

At least their partners and families back in Vancouver would be safe. 

    Editor's Note: The COVID-19 situation, in the NHL and around the 
world, is constantly evolving. Readers in Canada can consult the 
country's public health website for the latest. 

The under-reported aspect of last spring’s devastating coronavirus 
outbreak among the Canucks was the impact it had on players’ partners 
and families. The idea of making your own children sick is terrorizing, and 
those memories will be haunting all the players who survived last April’s 
pre-vaccines horror. 

Nineteen players from their NHL roster contracted the dangerous 
P.1/Gamma variant and one of them, veteran centre and leader Brandon 
Sutter, has yet to play this season as he grapples with COVID’s “long-
haul” symptoms. 

Returning Canucks players know first-hand how threatening and 
dangerous an outbreak can be. 

When the team learned early Tuesday that Luke Schenn and Juho 
Lammikko had tested positive for COVID, it was the players who urged 
Boudreau and new Canucks president Jim Rutherford to cancel the 
morning skate. 

Given the option, Canucks players probably would have chosen to stay 
home on Wednesday rather than travel to the U.S. for a single road 
game. But with a clear slate of tests for players, there was no choice but 
to go. 

“It's very important we listen to them,” Rutherford, not yet a week into his 
new job, told Sportsnet earlier on Wednesday. “But it's not just this case. 
It's everything we do as a team. The players have to play; that's their job 
and they don't get to make final decisions on certain things. But they're 
such an important part to us and they need to be heard on everything, 
especially something this critical. When they voice their opinion, we listen 
and we act accordingly to the best we can.” 

This declaration by Rutherford is significant. 

During the outbreak last spring, recovering Canucks players were not 
consulted about the revised schedule the NHL, in partnership with the 
Players’ Association, was pushing on them. It wasn’t until winger J.T. 
Miller famously and passionately voiced concerns during a Zoom call 
with reporters that the league took a more serious look at the well-being 
of players. 

“We've tried to talk about the number one priority is players’ health and 
their families' safety,” Miller said on April 14, 2021. “And it’s almost 
impossible to achieve that with what they have asked us to do here on 
our return. 

“It's going to be very challenging and not very safe, if you're asking me. I 
think it's just a little kind of crazy.” 

It was one of Miller’s finest moments. He was heard. 

Rutherford, who was home in Raleigh, N.C., last spring after resigning 
from the Pittsburgh Penguins, is listening to players now. 

He said this is part of the culture he’s trying to build. 

“There's a trust level, right?” he explained. “People have different jobs, 
but the fact of matter is, we're all in this together and we're looking for the 
same results. Whatever we can do to help the players succeed, that's 
what we should be doing. And if we don't know what they're thinking, we 
can't always make the right decision. 

“It's important to listen to them at all times, especially with something this 
serious.” 

Rapid antigen testing, part of the NHL’s enhanced protocols for teams 
with COVID-positive players, flagged Canuck Brad Hunt before Tuesday 
night’s win against Columbus. 

But the more complete PCR results from morning testing did not arrive 
until after the opening faceoff, which meant defenceman Tucker Poolman 
played eight shifts with COVID before he was ordered off the ice and into 
quarantine. 

None of Poolman, Hunt, Lammikko and Schenn were with the Canucks 
last season. 

The NHL has noted that lab capacities and capabilities vary from city to 
city, so it’s impossible to have one, tight standard for turnaround time on 
testing. Attitudes about private and public healthcare are also different in 
Canada and the United States. 

But teams like the Canucks must find a way to ensure they know before 
a game each player’s health status, so that others aren’t put at risk as 
they were when Poolman took the ice. 

“I can't answer that,” Rutherford said when asked about shortening the 
gap between testing and results. “We can just do the best we can to get 
the tests to the lab as quickly as possible and hopefully get them back at 
the suggested time. But, you know, there's more people dealing with the 
virus than just the hockey team, and we have to respect each other. We 
are trying and we hope that we get those test results back in an 
appropriate time so we can make the decisions we need to make. 

“I'm concerned about the virus like everybody else. Nobody knows 
enough about where this is all going. We live in a different world and we 
have to make adjustments as we go. We have to learn as we go. But 
we're doing the best we can to stay on top of this to keep everybody 
safe.” 

As we’re seeing, it’s impossible to keep everyone safe. But teams have 
to try. 

• Rutherford has made his first hire, as the Canucks announced late 
Wednesday that Calgary Flames pro scout Derek Clancey was joining 
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Vancouver as an assistant GM overseeing professional and amateur 
scouting. 

Rutherford said at his introductory press conference on Monday that he 
had already targeted one AGM and hoped to get permission to hire him 
this week. The Flames did not stand in the way of Clancey’s promotion. 

The 52-year-old spent 15 seasons with the Penguins and was director of 
player personnel before leaving the organization last season following 
Rutherford’s resignation. 
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Sportsnet.ca / Kyle Beach, Blackhawks reach mediation settlement 

 

Paul D. Grant@RealPDGrant 

December 15, 2021, 1:00 AM 

 

Kyle Beach has settled with the Chicago Blackhawks after mediation held 
on Wednesday. 

The mediation session was conducted on Zoom and was to include 
Beach, his lawyer Susan Loggans, a member of the Wirtz family and the 
lawyers for the Blackhawks. The mediation, in front of a third party, is 
non-binding. 

The parties – Rocky Wirtz, Danny Wirtz and Loggans – issued a joint 
statement to Sportsnet: 

“The parties are pleased to announce that today’s mediation resulted in a 
confidential settlement between the Blackhawks and Kyle Beach. The 
Blackhawks hope that this resolution will bring some measure of peace 
and closure for Mr. Beach. As for the Blackhawks organization, we 
remain steadfast in our commitment to ensure that, going forward, this 
team will be a beacon for professionalism, respect and integrity in our 
community. We remain grateful for the trust and support of the 
Blackhawks community, and we promise to continue working every day 
to earn and maintain that trust.” 

Lawyers representing the Blackhawks had requested mediation on Nov. 
12 in their lawsuit settlement negotiations after talks between the two 
sides broke down. 

In the letter requesting mediation, the Blackhawks attorneys wrote that 
an initial demand from Beach was "extraordinary" and did not respond 
with a counteroffer. 

"We are working together to achieve a fair resolution of both cases 
outside of the litigation process," Loggans and Blackhawks lawyers wrote 
in a joint statement Nov. 23. "To that end, we have agreed to enter 
mediation with a mutually agreed upon third-party mediator ... and will 
engage in good-faith efforts to resolve these matters." 

The Blackhawks filed a motion on Nov. 30 to dismiss Beach's lawsuit, 
arguing that the statute of limitations (two years) had expired before his 
case was filed in court, but the motion has not been ruled on. 

Beach, a former player in the Blackhawks organization, was suing the 
team over alleged negligence in its handling of his sexual assault case, 
made public in a report  

Published by Jenner & Block in early November after an investigation 
into conduct that occurred during the team's 2010 run to the Stanley Cup. 

The investigation revealed that Beach reported to team employees that 
he had been sexually assaulted by then-video coach Brad Aldrich in May 
2010. The investigation also revealed that a management meeting was 
held May 23 to discuss how to respond to Beach's allegation, but that no 
action was taken until mid-June, after the team had won the Stanley Cup. 

None of the allegations made in the lawsuit have been proven in court. 

In a statement after the findings of the report were made public, 
Blackhawks CEO Danny Wirtz said that he had instructed the team's 
lawyers to come to a "fair resolution" in the lawsuit, which was initially 
filed in May. 

The Chicago Sun Times previously reported that settlement negotiations 
were held on Nov. 2 and 5. The newspaper added that the Blackhawks 
lawyers believed the two parties have "very different views" of what a 
settlement could look like. 

Loggans has not publicly disclosed what her client is asking for in 
damages, but she told the Sun Times that it included estimated career 
earnings for Beach, a former first-round pick who never skated in an NHL 
game. 

According to the Sun Times, the Blackhawks also requested mediation 
before the Nov. 2 negotiation took place but that Loggans was opposed 
to that path. 

Sportsnet.ca LOADED: 12.16.2021 

1196166 Websites 

 

Sportsnet.ca / 32 Thoughts: As urgency over COVID-19 grows, pausing 
schedule will be last resort 

 

Elliotte Friedman@FriedgeHNIC 

December 15, 2021, 1:28 AM 

 

• The latest on NHL players participating in the Olympics 

• Are the Coyotes gauging the market on Jakob Chychrun? 

• A conversation with Elvis 

The names came pouring out as if shot from an uncontrolled firehose: 
Craig Smith. Brad Marchand. Sebastian Aho. Seth Jarvis. Elias 
Lindholm. Andrew Mangiapane. Brad Richardson. Adam Ruzicka. Chris 
Tanev. Nikita Zadorov. Noah Hanifin. Milan Lucic. Sean Monahan. 
Jordan Staal. Andrei Svechnikov. Ian Cole. Steven Lorentz. Ryan 
McLeod. Luke Schenn. Juho Lammikko. Dave Tippett. Brad Hunt. 
Whatever Nashville is dealing with among players and coaches. 

Then, Morgan Frost and Tucker Poolman were pulled in-game. 

All of them entered into COVID protocol. Undeniably, more to come. The 
NFL reported 62 positive tests. Less than 24 hours after beating the 
Arizona Cardinals on Monday Night Football, the Los Angeles Rams 
announced six positives. The NBA postponed two Chicago Bulls games 
and a Los Angeles Lakers practice (after one positive test). NBA Finals 
MVP Giannis Antetokounmpo entered protocol, as did seven Brooklyn 
Nets. Even Manchester United had its Tuesday match called off. 

And, we’re all asking: “WTF?” 

Just like sports brought COVID into the mainstream in March 2020, we’re 
here again with the Omicron variant. According to multiple sources, it is 
present among the NHL’s positive tests. The good news is current data 
indicates vaccination is effective against the worst symptoms/cases, and 
everyone (but one player) is there. 

If there’s a concern right now about spread, simply by number of cases, 
it’s in Calgary. But we may not have a true picture until sometime 
Wednesday. 

The NHL and NHLPA held a call Tuesday night, as urgency grew over 
two intertwined issues: Should more games be postponed and how much 
does this jeopardize player participation in the Olympics? 

Pausing the schedule will be an absolute last resort. Everything else will 
be tried before going there. More likely: A return to much tougher 
protocols, reminiscent of last year’s incredibly challenging 2020-21 
season — mask-wearing at all times, staying at home/in your hotel away 
from the rink. No restaurants, movie theatres, team parties, you name it. 
Teams moving from testing every three days to testing every day. 
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Winter is worse for COVID-19 and the numbers are skyrocketing in the 
wrong direction. 

Some of the U.S.-based teams think a big part of the problem is slower 
test results in Canada. (The late Poolman pull is an indicator of that, but 
to be fair, Frost’s game was in Philadelphia.) There are more options for 
privately-owned testing south of the border, and they feel lengthy wait 
times for results lead to greater risks of outbreaks when playing in 
Canada. They are pointing at this week’s 
Boston/Calgary/Carolina/Vancouver crossover as proof. 

I’m not sure that’s easily fixable, but, it’s definitely a talking point — a 
defect in the system. 

I can definitely see teams across the border from home base being 
extremely concerned. Calgary didn’t fly to Chicago as scheduled 
because the Flames were worried players would be stranded in the 
States. Aho, Jarvis and a member of the Hurricanes’ training staff are 
currently trapped in Canada, although the Hurricanes are trying to find 
ambulance/private charter options. Hopefully, that happens. It would be 
absolutely brutal if the staffer misses what would be their child’s first 
Christmas. 

If you told me anyone on Columbus wasn’t crazy about facing 
Vancouver, could you really blame them? 

At some point, if teams are going to be forced to play through COVID-
crushed rosters, there must be cap relief to add extra bodies. No one 
should be forced to play shorthanded through this. Almost everyone is 
vaccinated. They’ve done what was asked of them, and there’s no 
excuse to make anyone more vulnerable to illness, exhaustion or injury 
because Omicron is more transmissible. 

No more talk about, “Well, everyone should have managed the cap 
better.” It’s enough. Make it like bonus overages for next season. 
Whatever. It’s enough already. It affects the product, too. 

As mentioned, the good news is that the vaccines are preventing serious 
symptoms in the majority of cases. There are players/staff who feel that, 
since they are doing what they’re supposed to do, only symptomatic 
players should be tested and/or prevented from playing. However, I’ve 
tested that theory and been told there’s no desire to risk a worst-case 
scenario if a COVID-positive player is knowingly allowed to play. 

It’s almost impossible to draw any conclusions, because the world as we 
understand it could change in minutes. The variables change rapidly. 
Once again, we’re in that aggravating place where COVID’s spread is 
uncontrollable. 

    Editor's Note: The COVID-19 situation, in the NHL and around the 
world, is constantly evolving. Readers in Canada can consult the 
country's public health website for the latest. 

32 THOUGHTS 

1. “I think the COVID explosion comes at the perfect time to back out of 
the Olympics,” one agent said Tuesday. There are spaceships full of non-
players who think this way, but how do the players themselves feel? The 
NHLPA held two conference calls on Monday and another is scheduled 
for Wednesday. According to multiple sources, potential Olympians were 
told the risk is this: once they get on the flight to Beijing, they lose control 
of their personal destiny should they receive a positive COVID test. 

According to the Athletes’ Playbook, released this week, “If you have a 
confirmed positive test: You will not be allowed to compete/continue your 
role. If you are symptomatic, you will be asked to stay at the designated 
hospital for treatment. If you are asymptomatic, you will be asked to stay 
in an isolation facility.” At a hospital, you will be discharged when: “Your 
body temperature returns to normal for three consecutive days; 
respiratory symptoms improve significantly; lung imaging shows 
significant improvement; you have two consecutive negative PCR test 
results with a sample interval of at least 24 hours; and you display no 
other COVID-19 symptoms.” At an isolation facility: “You will be tested 
every day, beginning 24 hours after your last test. You will be discharged 
once you have two consecutive negative PCR test results with at least 24 
hours between the two samples and no other COVID-19 symptoms.” 

Nowhere does it specifically outline a three-to-five week quarantine. 
However, the players are being warned that is the worst-case scenario 

under Chinese law. And, no matter what the guidelines say, that 
government makes the rules and can adjust them at any time. 

2. As things stand this Tuesday evening, it’s going to be each individual 
player’s choice about whether or not to go to China. That could change, 
but it’s where we are right now. 

To no one’s surprise, reaction is all over the place, but two very 
prominent Canadians made their nervousness quite clear. Connor 
McDavid referred to a potentially lengthy quarantine as “unsettling,” but 
declined to say if that meant he wouldn’t be going. “I’ve got four kids 
under the age of three-and-a-half,” added Vegas captain Alex 
Pietrangelo, already named to the Canadian team. “For me to be 
potentially locked up there for five weeks plus the Olympics, that's a long 
time being away from my family.” 

Pietrangelo said he expected to make his own decision “sooner than 
later.” (Team Canada is expected to be named around Jan. 12.) 
Sweden’s Robin Lehner already announced he won’t attend. Ryan 
McDonagh, a Team USA hopeful, said Tuesday morning “there’s no 
doubt in my mind” players want to go, but so many questions are 
unanswered. 

I don’t speak to every player — not even close — but I do think right now 
that is the majority opinion. If the deadline to make a decision was 
tomorrow, it would be far more pessimistic, but there’s still time, as the 
NHL/NHLPA have until Jan. 10 to decline without financial penalty. 

3. What is the financial penalty? No one would give an exact amount, but 
it includes the costs of the private planes that would be sent to bring the 
Olympians from North America to China. 

4. One question I asked: what if, for argument’s sake, the Americans and 
Russians voted to go, while a good chunk of the Canadians and Swedes 
didn’t? Would we get NHLers from those first countries versus a mixed or 
non-NHL group from the latter two? Answer: Yes, that could happen. 

5. At the Board of Governors, Commissioner Gary Bettman happily told 
everyone, "I plan on being here for a long time.” Sounds like a five-year 
agreement is being formalized, but if there are any curveballs involved 
with that — I’m not aware of them. 

6. Arizona GM Bill Armstrong refused to comment when asked, but it now 
sounds like the Coyotes are gauging the market on Jakob Chychrun. I’ve 
heard the ask is massive, but that doesn’t mean opponents are running 
away. He’s signed for three more years at a very reasonable $4.6 million 
AAV and is a terrific player. This is one to watch. 

7. Other than that, most teams are saying trade talks are “quiet.” Writing 
that never turns out poorly. 

8. Believe Winnipeg needs the swelling on Blake Wheeler’s leg to go 
down before the Jets can determine the exact injury. 

9. Edmonton GM Ken Holland to Scott Oake on After Hours: “We score 
about 3.5 goals per game, we give up three. I think we have to find a way 
to get our goals-against down. It’s hard to score four every night... 
Certainly I want to be a buyer at the deadline, but we’ve got to win some 
hockey games. Standings will dictate my thinking.” 

The Oilers have considered upgrades in goal (depending on Mike 
Smith’s health), left defence and third-line centre. 

10. Jim Rutherford’s introduction to Vancouver clarified the timeline of 
Francesco Aquilini’s recent resume crawl. He reached out to Rutherford 
on the weekend of American Thanksgiving, visited him right after in 
Carolina and wished to finalize things the weekend of Dec. 3, only to be 
delayed by the new President’s non-COVID illness. On Dec. 4, the night 
of the ugly home-ice defeat to Pittsburgh, Aquilini phoned Bruce 
Boudreau while the latter was attending a Christmas Party in Hershey. 

“He asked me if I was interested in opportunity to coach the Canucks, 
and I said absolutely,” Boudreau told Gord Stellick. “The next day, my 
agent phoned me…’Get your bags packed.’ I said, ‘What are you talking 
about?’ And he goes, ‘You’re going to Vancouver if you want this.’ And 
he read me the deal, ‘Yeah, I’ll go right away.’” 

11. The thing we always forget about competitors is they always want to 
leave on a high. It’s very, very difficult to do so. Not everyone can walk 
away after a ninth Cup like Scotty Bowman. But that doesn’t mean they 
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don’t try. Both Boudreau and Rutherford wanted another opportunity, and 
it’s an added bonus for them it came in Canada. Boudreau wanted one 
chance to coach here — “I don’t want to cower away from the limelight... 
I want to be the guy that’s on the hook,” he said — while there were 
times Rutherford and Toronto eyed each other during GM openings, but 
it never got close. 

Coaching/managing in Canada has high risks and high rewards. Those 
two see the rewards. Two Leaf fans saving Vancouver? What a story. 

12. Another great line from Boudreau: he told Caroline Cameron, “I’m 
making so many spelling mistakes, (the players) must think I’ve got my 
Grade 3 and that’s it.” 

13. A few of his contemporaries smiled at Rutherford saying he’ll observe 
for a month before assessing what he needs to do in Vancouver. “He’s 
been out a year, he can’t wait to get in on the action,” one exec said. He 
is working for permission on one AGM possibility and there are plenty of 
possibilities for GM. We mentioned Patrik Allvin last weekend. One 
source mentioned Mark Hunter. I turn all CHL questions to Jeff Marek, 
whose intel said no. But, another source mentioned he’d heard Hunter, 
too. So we’ll see. 

14. Play along on this one and assume NHLers are going to the 
Olympics. Big stretch for Bo Horvat. I think he’s on the bubble. 

15. If all continues to plan, it’s possible Jack Eichel heads to Vegas early 
in 2022. He remains in Charlotte, with rehab going well. 

16. Something has to be done about appeal timelines. No matter what 
you think about Jason Spezza’s suspension, his previously clean record 
should earn him a fair appeal. Unless Commissioner Bettman 
surprisingly drops him a game, it’s almost impossible to get to an 
independent arbitrator before the six games are up. That’s not right, 
especially for someone with no history. 

17. Not hugely surprised Buffalo did not claim Anton Khudobin. The 
Sabres, if going for term (Khudobin has one more year), would prefer 
someone not as close to the end of their career. As game as Craig 
Anderson is, his health has spooked them a bit. 

18. Cale Makar is on-pace for 42 goals after scoring his 13th Tuesday 
night in a 4-2 win over the Rangers. NHL record for a defenceman is 
Paul Coffey, 48 in 1985-86. 

19. Very, very curious to see how much the Sonny Milano/Trevor Zegras 
NFT sells for. 

20. NHL coaching extensions so far this season: Tampa Bay’s Jon 
Cooper (duh), Colorado’s Jared Bednar and Toronto’s Sheldon Keefe, 
who were both entering their final seasons. Also in their final season: 
Craig Berube (St. Louis, very competitive despite extremely difficult 
COVID/injury challenges); Dallas Eakins (Anaheim, first-place in the 
Pacific) and Dean Evason (Minnesota, first in the Central). Evason is 
going to get done. The other two sure are earning it, too. 

21. Would offside reviews be any easier on everyone if the issue wasn’t 
possession inside the zone, but simply, “Do you touch the puck inside the 
zone?” 

22. At the Board of Governors, Bettman said league financial projections 
indicated escrow money owed to owners by players could be paid off by 
the summer of 2024 — leading to a cap jump. It’s ambitious, and 
hopefully the Omicron wave doesn’t jeopardize that. 

23. Really enjoyed last week’s podcast interview with Elvis Merzlikins. 
The Columbus goalie was excellent on several topics. He has a 
reputation for dogged determination, demanding a level of excellence 
that might not be possible. (The great ones are often like this.) He told a 
great story about his first win as the Latvian National Team netminder, a 
victory that he says took him three years to get. 

“Why are you smiling? Who are you, a superstar?” Merzlikins said she 
asked him. “What, I win my first game, come on, be happy. The next 
morning, she brought me a gold medal with breakfast. I was like, 'What 
are you doing?' 'Oh you’re a superstar, you finally won a freaking game.'” 
Tough crowd! “I’m thinking, ‘Mom, I played really great. I deserve it and I 
won my first game.’ 

"But my mom is my mom. I love her. That's why I’m where I am. She 
(raised me) like this. I love that. Obviously, you need the compliments, 
and you need to feel it and understand, yeah you are doing a good job. 
But not too much. It’s better to feel that pressure, and it’s better to feel 
something where you did a mistake or something so you can get better.” 

24. Merzlikins’ road to the NHL certainly is unique. Eight years ago, he 
left Latvia for Switzerland, where Canadian goalie coach Michael 
Lawrence became a key mentor. Merzlikins actually started in hockey on 
defence. 

“But I didn’t understand my role,” he said. “When they were shooting, I 
was catching the puck. When the (other) team was attacking, I was 
playing as a goalie. When I had the puck I was going as a forward. I was 
selfish, no passes, just going by myself.” 

His coaches declared he’d switch positions and become a goalie. He had 
some experience at the position many of you will identify with. Merzlikins 
was often stuck in net by his older brother during soccer or roller hockey 
games. “I was always the goalie, they were hammering that ball. I 
remember I was in the nets with the tears, because it was painful... to 
catch those balls against my chest or my shoulders. But I got used to it.” 

Merzlikins’ father, Vjaceslav, died when Elvis was young, and Sandra 
gets a wide berth because she got him on the right path. “We didn’t have 
a nice life (materially), she was all the time fighting to find some money to 
bring me to hockey.” He went to Switzerland without her at age 15, 
finding an excellent support system allowing him to thrive. From there 
comes Merzlikins’ determination, and he’s constantly demanding better 
from himself. 

The day before we interviewed him (Dec. 6), the Blue Jackets beat San 
Jose 6-4, but he was annoyed at some of the goals he allowed. “I hate 
when there are tips, why can’t save the tip? Obviously, it is hard. At the 
same time, I have to give a hard time to myself because I want to be 
better. I want to catch them, I want to save them, but then realistically 
you think, ‘You don’t have that time always to save that thing. But I don’t 
care, find the time.’ This is how I talk to myself. Maybe it’s because I 
grow up like this. I saw (other goalies) who always had new pads, new 
helmets, new sticks… And seeing other boys, they ask, ‘Daddy, I want a 
new stick,’ daddy just goes there and buys him one, and my mom she 
couldn’t. I had one stick for three years. That's how I played hockey. I 
think that’s what built my character and my swagger. It’s never going to 
be enough for me.” 

25. The list of NHL goalies who have scored in a game is Martin Brodeur 
(three times), Ron Hextall (twice), Billy Smith, Chris Osgood, Damian 
Rhodes, Jose Theodore, Evgeni Nabokov, Mika Noronen, Chris Mason, 
Cam Ward, Mike Smith and Pekka Rinne. We’ve heard Merzlikins is 
determined to join them. “Yes I will,” he said. “I will because I’m going to 
go for it. Even if I (get one), I’m not going to stop.” 

26. Finally, discussed Matiss Kivlenieks, who tragically died last summer 
in a fireworks accident. “I play every single game for him,” the goalie 
said, before adding that when he plays badly “in my head, I say that was 
just me. I wasn’t playing for him, because I want to make (good games) 
for him.” 

He still keeps in touch with Kivlenieks' mother, Astrida, and sister, 
Madara. “His little sister became my little sister… I’m going to take care 
of her until my last day. She’s going to be in my life now. If she’s going to 
need help, she’s going to get it from me and my wife as well.” 

27. One anonymously-made suggestion if the NHLers can’t go to China: 
Why not play the Olympic tournament in the West Coast? For example, 
Seattle has one event scheduled at Climate Pledge Arena from Jan. 29-
Feb. 24. (That’s a Seattle University basketball game on Feb. 10.) I know 
it’s a rush to put it together, and it’s not going to be the full Olympic 
experience, but what’s perfect right now? Build the game. Get the IOC to 
FedEx the medals. It’s better than not playing at all. 

28. Brandon Coe turned 20 on Dec. 1, and received a fantastic gift from 
the San Jose Sharks — who drafted him 98th in 2020. It was an NHL 
contract, very deserving for the OHL’s second-leading scorer, up in North 
Bay. Prior to being selected, he wrote an emotional piece for The 
Players’ Tribune, dedicating the honour to his father, Lance, who was 
diagnosed with cancer late in 2016. 
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“I’d see him after games and I could tell he wasn’t himself,” Coe wrote. 
“He was tired and there were bags under his eyes, but he was there. He 
was there. He was diagnosed before my OHL career started, and I think 
he’s only missed 30 games so far. That’s all the motivation I need to do 
an extra rep of anything.” 

Following a brief remission, Lance Coe’s cancer returned and he passed 
away nine days after the Sharks picked Brandon. The NHL journey 
continues for him and his mother Heather, with Lance watching from 
above. 

29. Sending some good luck Daemon Hunt’s way. The 2020 Minnesota 
pick, a defenceman at WHL Moose Jaw, is a fixture on the international 
scene for Team Canada. However, he caught COVID at last year’s World 
Junior camp, and was cut. This year, he injured his hand in a game 
against Canadian University players and can’t play. That’s a lot to 
handle, all the best. 

30. John Gardner stood behind the bench for the first time at Avon Old 
Farms — a prep school in Connecticut — in 1975. He won game number 
799 on March 4, 2020, 6-3 over Noble and Greenough School in a 
conference playoff quarterfinal. Win number 800 took more than 650 
days, due to COVID, finally coming earlier this month. Among his NHL 
Alumni: Cam Atkinson, Nick Bonino, Christopher Higgins, Brian Leetch, 
Jonathan Quick and Trevor Zegras. 

31. Four out of seven Canadian teams (Edmonton, Montreal, Toronto 
and Vancouver) have had jerseys thrown on the ice this season. 

32. Years ago, we were at a restaurant with my son (very young at the 
time). He was tapping the window whenever anyone walked by. Some 
people ignored it, some smiled, some gave a quick wave. No big deal, he 
was having fun. One couple stopped and spent almost a minute waving 
back-and-forth to him, much to his delight. Was Mel and Marilyn 
Lastman. Made a young boy’s day. 
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Sportsnet.ca / Canucks' renewed mental fortitude produces most 
impressive win yet 

 

Iain MacIntyre@imacSportsnet 

December 15, 2021, 2:16 AM 

 

VANCOUVER -- A team that was too fragile mentally to win, suddenly 
believes it can’t lose. 

All it took to turn around the Vancouver Canucks was a new coach, a 
new general manager, a new outlook and five wins in nine nights on 
home ice. The awakening of their best players has helped, too. 

The most impressive feat yet by Bruce Boudreau’s re-born Canucks was 
Tuesday’s 4-3 win against the Columbus Blue Jackets, when Vancouver 
overcame a three-goal deficit and the unsettling return of the COVID-19 
virus that decimated the team last spring. 

After an awful opening period that saw the Canucks fall behind 3-0 and 
lose defenceman Tucker Poolman, who was ordered off the ice and 
became the fourth Vancouver player sent into the National Hockey 
League’s COVID protocol, the Canucks outshot the Blue Jackets 31-11 
and outscored them 4-0. 

They won it on captain Bo Horvat’s redirection of J.T. Miller’s diagonal, 
laser pass on a power play with 59 seconds remaining. 

The Canucks killed their only penalty over the final 35 seconds, as the 
Blue Jackets skated six against four, and joyfully mobbed Jaroslav Halak 
at the end as the goalie finally picked up his first win for Vancouver in his 
sixth start of the season. 

This was the “after” picture of the Canucks since Travis Green was fired 
as coach and Jim Benning as general manager on Dec. 5. 

The “before” picture, just two weeks earlier, would have been the 
Canucks blowing a third-period lead on the road against the Boston 
Bruins by yielding two late power-play goals to deprive Halak of what 
should have been his first win. 

As we said at the time, there is an inertia to both winning and losing -- 
and the Canucks, before and after, are living proof of this inexact 
science. 

They are 5-0 since Boudreau took over. They are suddenly within two 
games of .500 and four points of a wildcard playoff spot that felt as close 
as Pluto just six games ago. 

“I just think we believe in each other,” Horvat said after his winning goal 
brought the loudest cheer from a Rogers Arena crowd since the 
pandemic arrived. “I think a lot of guys are playing really good hockey 
right now. Obviously, there's just a new life, a new energy in the room 
and it's kind of showing on the ice. A lot of the guys are buying in and 
doing the little things to help us win. I just find this team right now has no 
quit. When you have confidence and you gain confidence with your 
linemates and your teammates and everybody out there, it's a good 
recipe and we showed that tonight.” 

The joy among Canucks players would have been muted post-game by 
the sobering reminder that four of them -- Poolman, Brad Hunt, Juho 
Lammikko and Luke Schenn -- have tested positive for COVID-19 in the 
last three days. 

The Canucks were the National Hockey League team hit hardest by the 
coronavirus last season, when 21 players and four staff members 
eventually tested positive for the frightening P.1 variant in early April, 
before vaccines were widely available to anyone but the elderly and 
immuno-compromised. 

The team is scheduled to travel Wednesday to San Jose to play the 
Sharks on Thursday. 

Coach Boudreau said the players might be tested five times each on 
Wednesday. He was kidding, but the organization is trying to be 
proactive. 

But the use of Poolman in Tuesday’s first period, before his positive 
result from morning testing arrived after faceoff, illustrated how 
dangerous the threat of transmission and how imperfect NHL testing 
protocols are. 

It is impossible to demand rapid, accurate results in all 32 markets 
because lab capacities and capabilities vary from city to city. But when 
an outbreak is possible, it seems reckless that the league would allow 
players to participate in games without clarity on their COVID status. 
According to The Athletic, rapid tests the Canucks conducted before the 
game are believed to have identified Hunt as positive, but the more 
accurate PCR test results that flagged Poolman didn’t arrive until after 
the game had started. 

“It's scary,” Horvat said. “I mean, it just feels like deja vu all over again. 
We want to make sure everybody's healthy, and hopefully the vaccine's 
working and they're not feeling too sick. Obviously, the safety of the 
players is what comes first, and that's what we've got to take the priority 
from. 

“We obviously didn't get off to the start we wanted tonight. I don't know if 
it was just a lot going on. But we stayed mentally tough, battled through it 
and got the job done in the second and third.” 

The Elias Pettersson-Conor Garland-Vasily Podkolzin line drove the 
third-period comeback, producing goals four-and-a-half minutes apart to 
erase a 3-1 Columbus lead. 

Garland appears at times to have more than one stick, so relentless and 
quick is he at reaching through players to pilfer pucks. He stole one from 
Columbus defenceman Jake Bean a couple of times, the second theft at 
the side of the net allowing him to push the puck across the crease for 
Pettersson to bang in at 4:07. 

Pettersson started the play in the tying goal at 9:35, backing up the Blue 
Jackets on the rush before passing back to the blue line to Tyler Myers, 
who relayed to Quinn Hughes. The dynamic defenceman, playing like a 
Norris Trophy candidate under Boudreau, circled the Columbus net, froze 
goalie Elvis Merzlikins, then passed across the crease (and through the 



 

CAROLINA HURRICANES 
NEWS CLIPPINGS • December 16, 2021 

 

skates of Blue Jacket Jakub Voracek) for Podkolzin to score into a semi-
open net. 

For the line’s next shift, the whirling Garland merely drew a hooking 
penalty from Vladislav Gavrikov for the game’s first power play. On the 
second power play, Horvat won it from Miller’s pass. 

The Canucks haven’t won six straight games in nearly two years. 

But as we know, COVID can stop anything. 

The Canucks may try to have two rounds of tests done on Wednesday, 
when it should become more apparent whether this is an actual outbreak, 
like the one currently afflicting the Calgary Flames, with positive results 
multiplying. 

Everyone needs to know before Thursday’s game. Literally, before the 
game. 
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Sportsnet.ca / Wednesday Wagers: Rangers' Mika Zibanejad a player to 
target 

 

Mike Johnston@MikeyJ_MMA 

December 15, 2021, 2:54 PM 

 

With COVID once again making its way through the NHL, resulting in an 
increasing number of players entering the league’s health and safety 
protocols, the spotlight in the hockey world this week is not focussed 
solely on box scores. 

However, the show goes on, since all the issues surrounding COVID and 
the upcoming Olympic decision won’t be solved in one day, and there are 
three games for fans to enjoy Wednesday night. 

There aren’t any Canadian teams in action on Scotiabank Wednesday 
Night Hockey this week. Instead, the Washington Capitals visit the 
Chicago Blackhawks on Sportsnet channels with Rangers-Coyotes and 
Kraken-Ducks both available to watch on SN NOW Premium. 

Here are a few player prop bets to consider for Wednesday’s three-game 
slate: 

Can Zibanejad go off vs. Coyotes? 

Mika Zibanejad is in a bit of a slump, pointless in three of his past four 
games with only one goal in his past 17 games. Can a meeting with 
Arizona help him inch back toward point-per-game production? 

The Rangers are a remarkable 13-0-3 this season when Zibanejad 
registers at least one point and just 5-7-0 when he doesn’t. Arizona has 
lost five straight, allowing nearly five goals against per night during this 
stretch, and New York is a two-to-one moneyline favourite to win the 
game. (Keep in mind the Blue Shirts played last night in Colorado and 
had to travel with no days off.) 

Zibanejad’s anytime point odds are a chalky -200, indicating the 
oddsmakers expect his name to hit the scoresheet. The over on his 3.5 
shots total is -135, although he has only registered four or more shots on 
goal 10 times this season. His anytime assist odds are +100 and anytime 
goal is set at +140. Zibanejad has five multipoint outings this season and 
his odds to register two or more points against the Coyotes is +275; his 
first three-point night of the season would cash at +1275 odds. 

Worth chasing plus-money on Ovechkin shot total? 

Alex Ovechkin’s shot total was listed at 4.5, with the over laying +108 
odds. Now, you’re not going to get plus-money odds on Ovechkin shot 
totals too often. Unsurprisingly, the Capitals superstar is tied for the 
league lead in shots on goal with 121, averaging just above 4.3 shots per 
game. 

Ovechkin would need at least five shots on goal for the over to hit, 
something he has done in 13 of the 28 games he has played this season. 
The winger has averaged 3.75 shots per game over 20 games when 
playing the Blackhawks, and Chicago allows the 14th-fewest shots 
against per game. 

BARGAIN HUNTING 

Here are a few players in Wednesday night’s action laying promising goal 
odds to keep an eye on: 

Zegras +250 to score vs. Kraken: Trevor Zegras is known more for his 
playmaking than his goal scoring, yet he has three straight goose eggs in 
the points column since his assist of the year that drew old-school 
criticism from John Tortorella. The 20-year-old forward stood up for 
himself, questioned Tortorella’s comments, and because of this, him 
scoring his first goal in a month is my “Pipe down, Torts” Play of the Day! 

Look for Zegras to add another highlight to his collection, except this time 
of the goal variety. As a side note, Zegras’s +150 anytime assist odds are 
tempting going up against a Seattle team allowing the fifth-most goals 
against. 

Strome +325 to score vs. Capitals: Dylan Strome has only five points this 
season and was healthy-scratched just last week, but he’s getting an 
opportunity on Chicago’s top line between Patrick Kane and Alex 
DeBrincat. When you play with players like those two wingers, +325 goal 
odds carry obvious value. 

Donskoi +400 to score vs. Ducks: Wait, Joonas Donskoi hasn’t scored 
this season? He has scored between 14-17 goals four years running and 
is averaging more than 16 minutes per night. Could Wednesday night be 
the night? 
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Sportsnet.ca / Jets' latest loss should be viewed as a collective failure 

 

Ken Wiebe@WiebesWorld 

December 15, 2021, 10:26 AM 

 

WINNIPEG -- Nate Schmidt saw the question coming and was quick to 
cut it off at the pass. 

The veteran defenceman might be a relatively new member of the 
Winnipeg Jets, but he’s been around the block enough to know how to 
handle queries about a coach and his potential job security. 

When it comes to the blame game, Schmidt wasn’t about to point the 
finger at the coaching staff after the Jets came up with one of the poorest 
performances of the campaign in a 4-2 loss to the Buffalo Sabres on 
Tuesday. 

On this night, there were far too many passengers and not nearly enough 
drivers. 

The intensity was mostly lacking and the level of urgency wasn’t close to 
being high enough. 

However, this wasn’t about a group of guys intentionally not showing up 
or quitting on the men behind the bench. 

"It's on the players,” said Schmidt. “It's 100 per cent on us, being ready 
for the game, being prepared and having the giddy-up, the jump to go the 
whole game." 

The reason the topic was broached was related to Jets head coach Paul 
Maurice blaming himself for not having his group ready to go against the 
Carolina Hurricanes last week in a disappointing 4-2 loss. 

While admirable of Maurice to try and fall on his sword, based on the 
words offered himself and what came out of the mouths of his players 
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leading into the game with the Hurricanes, it was abundantly clear the 
Jets knew exactly what to expect from their opponent. 

They simply didn’t respond with the necessary level of speed or 
aggressiveness in all three zones and it led to a loss that was far more 
lopsided than the score suggested. 

It’s far easier to explain losing to a legitimate Stanley Cup contender. 

Maurice -- who does not make a habit of calling out his players publicly -- 
was trying to provide some shelter for his group following that game. 

Although his frustration was evident on Tuesday night, when he spoke for 
less than three minutes despite a barrage of questions that were fired his 
way, Maurice wasn’t about to unload on his star players for not delivering 
in a game the Jets absolutely needed to have. 

He preferred to focus on the collective need to play faster and harder 
while raising the engagement level. 

When asked to expand on how the Jets could do that, Maurice was 
succinct, choosing his words carefully. 

“Just attention to detail,” said Maurice. “Focus.” 

Maurice isn’t immune to criticism in this game either and deployment was 
a key area to investigate. 

In a contest where centre Pierre-Luc Dubois was the Jets' best player, 
chipping in a goal and an assist, he had just over 19 minutes of action 
while Mark Scheifele eclipsed 25 minutes. 

Scheifele has done plenty in his career to warrant top-line minutes, but 
for this one-two punch down the middle to fully blossom, the Jets need to 
find a way to minimize that disparity in ice time between the two players. 

By doing that, it should help both players individually -- not to mention the 
lines that they play on. 

Dubois is up to 14 goals and 25 points in 28 games this season and this 
isn’t just about the numbers he’s been able to put up. 

It’s about taking ownership and relishing the enhanced responsibility he’s 
been given during this impressive bounce-back season. 

When Dubois has more on his plate, he’s found a way to thrive and that’s 
part of the reason Maurice can afford to lean on him a bit more. 

Special teams continue to be a primary source of consternation for the 
Jets coaching staff, as the 31st-ranked penalty-killing unit gave up a 
power-play goal that opened the scoring and the power play finished the 
contest zero-for-three. 

Of course, the players need to execute on special teams but the coaches 
also must find solutions. 

When the topic naturally shifted to the theme of those valuable lost points 
against teams near the bottom of the standings, Maurice got a bit 
defensive, saying he didn’t get the sense the Jets played down to the 
level of the opponents in any of those prior matchups. 

This isn’t about taking an opponent for granted and it isn’t a matter of not 
respecting those teams either. 

The Jets haven’t played well enough to fall into a false sense of security 
and any hint of complacency went out the window during a five-game 
losing skid and dropping six games in a seven-game stretch. 

In a vacuum, the occasional egg is going to be laid over the course of 82 
games. 

That’s a simple, if uncomfortable, fact of life for most teams. 

But the evidence is mounting for the Jets here. 
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TSN.CA / ‘All-around unbelievable’ Power brings precision to Canada's 
defence 

 

Mark Masters 

 

TSN SportsCentre Reporter Mark Masters reports on the upcoming 
World Junior Hockey Championship. Team Canada practised at 
Fenlands Banff Recreation Centre on Wednesday.  

Michigan defenceman Owen Power wasn't released for Hockey 
Canada's selection camp last year, because the freshman would've 
missed too much school. Three of his Wolverine teammates ended up 
inside the Edmonton bubble and won gold with Team USA. 

"Every time they brought it up, it definitely fuelled me to want to win this 
year," Power said.  

It's not often the first overall pick in the National Hockey League draft – 
taken by the Buffalo Sabres in 2021 – is available to play at the World 
Juniors. Prior to Power, American Erik Johnson was the last top pick not 
to go straight to the NHL and that was back in 2006. 

Following a strange pandemic season, Power was looking for a more 
normal college experience this year. And that includes the full junior 
hockey experience.  

"I didn't get the chance to play in [World Juniors] last year so being able 
to come back and having the opportunity to play in it definitely played a 
role in me deciding to stay in school," he confirmed. 

Power was invited to Canada's summer camp, but didn't attend due to a 
busy post-draft schedule. So, the early days of this camp have included a 
feeling-out process.   

"Just trying to get to know the guys and the more I get to know the way 
they play the better off I'll be," he said. 

The 6-foot-5, 214-pound native of Mississauga, Ont., has already made a 
big impression on his new teammates.  

"This is really my first time watching him," said Regina Pats phenom 
Connor Bedard. "How big he is, but how smooth he is at that size and 
how he's able to handle the puck, it's pretty ridiculous." 

"This is the first time I've really got to see him on the ice," echoed 
assistant coach Dennis Williams, who works with the defence. "He's an 
all-around unbelievable player."  

Manitoba Moose winger Cole Perfetti appreciates the subtle way Power 
goes about his business.  

"He's not one of those guys who's going to come down and try and put 
you through the boards," the Winnipeg Jets prospect noted, "but he's just 
going to pick your stick and take the puck and skate away. It's kind of 
annoying." 

Power has been skating on Canada's top pair alongside fellow lefty Olen 
Zellweger, who has shifted to the right side.  

"We're doing stuff that I think, with most partners, you normally got to talk 
about before," Power said. "We've already been reading off each other. 
Just some neutral zone stuff. Just some movement. Just reading off each 
other and filling space. In one drill today I noticed it quite a bit. He just 
read off me so well and made it easy for me.  

Every defenceman on Team Canada is a lefty, which means three will be 
playing on their off side at the tournament. Zellweger has done that in 
Everett where Williams is the head coach.  

"We've had him over there quite a bit," Williams said. "He's got really 
good hands and feet to be able to get [pucks] off the wall. His strength is 
his skating ability [which helps] get his feet around pucks and that's what 
makes it difficult on neutral-zone regroups or break outs coming up the 
ice. His smarts, his speed and his skill-set really contribute to him being 
able to play his off side." 

Williams isn't sugarcoating the situation, though.  

"It's going to be a challenge, there's no doubt about it," he admitted. 
"We're trying everybody over there a little bit. It's also understanding, as 
a forward group, that you don't want to handcuff them."  
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Zellweger, considering his top-pair status, is facing perhaps the most 
pressure among those lining up on the right. But the Calgary native, who 
was picked in the second round by the Anaheim Ducks in July, is not 
short on confidence right now.  

"When he came back from Anaheim [training camp] to join our team, 
there was a whole other level," Williams gushed. "He's an unbelievable 
young man. His character and compete on and off the ice is the top I've 
ever seen. He came back with the mindset of wanting to be the very best 
and not just the very best because of his skating and his offensive 
abilities, but to really hone in on his play without the puck and play on the 
defensive side. He's on a mission. If you ask him, you know, he goes out 
and wants to be the best player on the ice every night."  

The hope is that playing on the right may actually enhance Zellweger's 
offensive attributes. 

"There are some advantages to it," Williams agreed. "But it is something 
that we're going to work on and talk to them and see who's the most 
comfortable over there."  

Power played the right side a bit in the USHL with the Chicago Steel.  

"Offensively, you have a lot of different options with attacking wingers 
and, obviously, the one timer," he said. "Offensively it almost gives you 
an advantage playing on your off side." 

Power made it clear, he's willing to switch sides if needed.  

"I don't mind it, whatsoever," he said.  

Wednesday's practice was the first one to feature special teams work 
since the final cuts. Power quarterbacked the top power-play unit.  

"What he brings is just that confidence back there," Williams said. "He's 
an anchor and guys know when they move it up to him he sees the next 
play already and if there's a lane to the net he's able to get it 18 inches 
off the ice and snap it hard." 

"He walks the line well," observed Perfetti. "He was making the right play 
and walking and dragging guys across the line and finding the flanks." 

Perfetti and Dylan Guenther were stationed on the half walls while Shane 
Wright patrolled the middle/bumper spot and Mason McTavish was the 
net-front presence.   

The coaching staff is urging a shooting mentality.  

"On a power play in short-term events you got to be simple," noted 
Williams. "It's easy to stay on the outside with all the skill." 

Canada finished third in power-play percentage last year. The Americans 
owned the tournament's top power play.  

Dylan Garand only got into one game at last year's World Juniors, but 
says the experience will serve him well as he aims to win the starting job 
this year.  

"Going through that whole tournament, I know what to expect with the 
scheduling and the games and how things go," the Kamloops goalie told 
reporters on a Zoom call.  

Garand struck up a close bond with Northeastern's Devon Levi, who 
carried the load for Canada last year.  

"Now, he's probably my best buddy," the New York Rangers prospect 
said. "I went to spend time with him in the summer. I've been picking his 
brain a bit. I know he's cheering for me and supporting me. I told him last 
year, I made him a promise that I'd come back this year and get the gold 
for him. I'm trying to keep that and looking forward to it." 

Edmonton Oil Kings forward Jake Neighbours is turning heads at 
Canada's camp because of his tape job. The St. Louis Blues prospect 
uses white tape with black wax on the lower half of the blade.  

"I was playing a spring tournament when I was about nine and found this 
black wax and me and a bunch of buddies grabbed it and started using 
it," Neighbours explained. "Going into the next season, a bunch of my 
friends in Airdrie junior hockey decided to do only half of the blade. Some 
of them did only the top of the stick, some did bottom. I did the bottom on 
both sides and I've done it ever since. It's almost been 10 years now."  

"A little superstition he's got there," Oil Kings defenceman Kaiden Guhle 
said. "It's kind of funky. It's just weird." 

But is it more than superstition? Does Neighbours hope that the strange 
look will throw off goalies?  

"That was, initially, why I was using it," he said with a smile. "But as my 
goal totals went down, I started to notice it probably wasn't that."  

"Guys are giving him heat for it," said Guenther. "I like it. It suits him well. 
He's the guy to use a different tape job like that. He's a guy who stands 
out whether it's in the dressing room or something like that. You're 
always noticing him and his tape job complements him that way." 

The blade stands out the most, but Wright was intrigued by another 
element of the stick.  

"He wraps a bunch of medical tape around the top and it's super thick," 
the Kingston centre said. "It's almost like Mark Stone and Brayden Point, 
they have the super-thick knobs at the top." 

Wright was so intrigued that he took the twig for a twirl.   

"It didn't feel too bad when I tried it," he said. "It felt pretty easy to hold. It 
didn't feel too weird. It's definitely something that you'd have to get used 
to, but it didn't feel too foreign to me."  

Assistant coach Louis Robitaille left practice and didn't return following a 
collision with winger Justin Sourdif.  

"Louis is doing OK," Williams said. "He took a hit there. He's doing well. 
Hopefully, he's back here the next practice."   

Sourdif left the ice briefly, but returned for the rest of practice.  

Per World Junior protocols, Team Canada started a two-day quarantine 
on Wednesday following practice.  

"A lot of these guys have been going since they played last Wednesday 
night with their home clubs," Williams noted. "Travelled in Thursday. 
Practised Thursday and Friday. Saturday and Sunday games. Monday 
was a long day at the rink for them [with media requests] and then 
practice Tuesday and Wednesday so I think they're probably welcoming 
a good day off to get a mental reset."  

The next practice is scheduled for late in the day on Friday.  

Lines at Wednesday's practice:  

Perfetti - Wright - Guenther  

Desnoyers - McTavish - Stankoven  

Neighbours - Greig - Sourdif  

Cuylle - Bourque - Bourgault  

Bedard  

Power - Zellweger  

Guhle - Cormier  

Sebrango - Lambos  

O'Rourke - Seeley  

Garand  

Cossa 

Brochu  

Absent: Johnson 

Power-play units at Wednesday's practice:  

QB: Power  

Flanks: Guenther, Perfetti 

Bumper: Wright  

Net front: McTavish  
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QB: Zellweger / Cormier  

Flanks: Bourgault, Bourque 

Bumper: Stankoven / Bedard  

Net front: Neighbours 
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USA TODAY / Washington Capitals star Alex Ovechkin ties NHL record 
for career power-play goals 

 

Mike Brehm 

USA TODAY 

 

Washington Capitals star Alex Ovechkin tied an NHL record Wednesday 
as he continues his long-term pursuit of the career goal-scoring mark. 

He scored the 274th power-play goal of his career during a 5-4 overtime 
loss to the Chicago Blackhawks to tie Dave Andreychuk's league record. 
He has played 412 fewer games than Andreychuk, who finished his 
career during Ovechkin's NHL debut season in 2005-06 

“He's a special player," Andreychuk told reporters last month. "We all 
have watched him over the years. Playing against him, he’s no different 
now than he was then. … For all of us now as hockey fans, he’s fun to 
watch.” 

The record-tying goal came at 3:36 of the second period as he fired a 
pass from T.J. Oshie to give the Capitals a 1-0 lead. The second assist 
went to Nicklas Backstrom (hip), who was playing his first game of the 
season and helped the Capitals end a six-game drought with the man 
advantage. 

The goal was Ovechkin's 25th against Marc-Andre Fleury, his most 
against any goalie. 

Limited to a career-low 24 goals last season by a shortened season, 
injuries and a stint on the COVID-19 protocol list, Ovechkin has taken off 
in 2021-22 with 21 goals in 29 games. 

He added an assist on Conor Sheary's tying goal in the final seconds of 
the third period to give him 46 points for the league lead. 

Ovechkin, 36, also has continued his ascent toward the top of the all-time 
goals list, moving past fifth-place Marcel Dionne (731) on opening night 
and passing Brett Hull (741) on Nov. 12. With 751 career goals, he needs 
16 to pass No. 3 Jaromir Jagr (766). 

The top two are Wayne Gretzky (894) and Gordie Howe (801), and 
Ovechkin signed a five-year contract last summer, giving him ample time 
to become the league's all-time best. 
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